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FADE IN:  

FROM BLACK SCREEN

Frantic heavy breathing. 

Could be the sounds of rough sex - but it’s not.  

It’s digging -

The ping of rocks and dirt ricochet off the blades of shovels 
as -

TITLE UNDER: NORTHERN IRAQ. CHRISTMAS EVE

The unmistakable whir of night vision goggles turn on, snap, 
and lock into place. 

And suddenly, the dark is cut by the eerie green and from 
behind we see - 

EXT. DESERT - NIGHT

Silhouettes of two MARINES digging in the vast haunt of the 
rocky Iraq desert.

They stop, panting as they look down at their work -

A GRAVE.

They hurl a heavy BODY BAG into the shallow pit. Then shovel 
back in dirt from the mound, pelting the bag until -

The grave is filled. 

They heave large desert rocks, strategically arrange them 
over the grave, conceal the spot then stand triumphant, like 
the statue of the soldiers raising the flag at Iwo Jima. 

EXT. MANHATTAN SKYLINE - DAY

TITLE UNDER: ONE YEAR LATER

The camera pans the skyline from the North, passes the United 
Nations, then the Empire State Building -

And continues South toward the Freedom Tower until it meets 
the Brooklyn Bridge, turns left and crosses into Brooklyn -

And onto a shitty street - 



EXT. BUILDING - CROWN HEIGHTS, BROOKLYN - DAY

Where hookers in mini-skirts and neon tube tops walk in and 
out of a heavy, dark, black door.

A RICH WHITE MAN, a pot belly in a suit, walks alongside a 
fresh-faced skinny 12 year-old boy, enter in. 

The camera follows them -

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

Up the narrow, gray stairwell. They wind up, following the 4 4
word “CROWN HEIGHTS” spray painted up the entire wall of the 
staircase. A king’s crown is drawn upon the “R” in Crown--the  
skinny boy playfully taps it. 

They pass a door -

From behind this door, we hear -

Grunts. Heavy breathing. The unmistakable sounds of rough 
sex. We move through the keyhole in to see -

INT. ROOM - CONTINUOUS

In the corner, a Hasidic Man rapes a young, petite Jewish 
girl from behind, pushing her body up against the corner of a 
wall.

Her skirt raised over her head, his hands wrap around her 
waist as he forces himself inside her, pushes in hard, over 
and over again, knocking her head against the crumbling wall 
with each thrust.

He is rough -- he lifts her over to a wobbly bed - flips her 
over, and starts again, missionary style.

From above, the rotund rapist overtakes every part of her 
petite body, except for her eyes, which stare up at the pock 
marked ceiling -

GIRLS’s POV IN CGI: A blue sky with a cute, smiling cloud 
floating by the ocean. The golden sun overhead, she runs on 
top of the water after the cloud - a pod of dolphins and 
whales leap along with her.

He pulls out and grunts, cums on her stomach. Then just as 
fast, unceremoniously zips up his pants.

She doesn’t move. He checks the stop watch on his vest --
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RAPIST
Tell no one. For your mother’s 
sake.

He stops at the door for one last look at his prey - 

RAPIST (CONT’D)
Get home safe.

Then strolls out.

She catches her breath, covers her eyes - slides off the bed 
and vomits on herself.

But this is no victim. 

This is FAIGY MILSTEIN, 19, and she wills herself to lift one 
knee, then the other, wobbling all the way up, until she 
rises like a boxer who defies the ten count.

She holds up her blouse, and carefully walks to the sink to 
wash the cum off her stomach before it drips down to her 
skirt. But - no water flows from the rusty faucet. She balls 
up the sheet, wipes herself, then -

Irons down her long skirt, tucks in her blouse, then holds 
her stomach. She sucks in deep breaths, bites her lower lip, 
lest she cry, until -

Finally, she can breathe again. She leans in to the wall, and 
presses her cheek into the cold concrete.

EXT. STREET - CONTINUOUS

The Hasidic Rapist exits, walks fast to -

EXT. SYNAGOGUE - CONTINUOUS

A modest synagogue.

INTERCUT

INT. ROOM - DAY

Faigy slowly opens the door, peeks out lest anyone see her 
shame. She tiptoes down the stairwell, forces open the heavy 
door as -
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INT. STUDY HALL - CONTINUOUS

The Hasidic Rapist enters to find a large hall with desks and 
chairs occupied by a sea of black and white HASIDIC MEN 
davening back and forth chanting Hebrew prayers. 

The Hasidic Rapist takes his place at a desk and opens the 
prayer book.  

EXT. BUILDING - CONTINUOUS

Faigy spills into the light of day covering her eyes to 
deflect the blast of white light. 

A few hookers turn, look at Faigy, look back at each other, 
then chuckle.

HOOKER
Umm hmm. There she be.

HOOKER 2
Clockwork. Tick tock.

Faigy rushes away.

EXT. LARRY’S - DAY

An Irish pub in a city filled with Irish pubs. From behind 
the door, a FIGURE in a HOODIE and DARK GLASSES staggers out, 
then aimlessly walks between the cluster of bodies that is 
Midtown foot traffic.

From behind, the Figure wobbles along, drunk, glancing 
quickly behind her, lest anyone is following.

The Figure steps into the street, pushes past an OLD MAN. A 
SKINNY CYCLIST rings his shrill bicycle bell -

CYCLIST
Get the fuck out of the way!

Then crashes head over bars onto the concrete. The Figure 
stops, tries to help him up but stumbles over - 

CYCLIST (CONT’D)
Stupid dyke.

The Figure back crawls, like a crawdad dashing from the grasp 
of a human hand. After a moment, it rises and continues her 
journey until she reaches - 

The Chase Bank. She enters - 
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INT. BANK - SAME

And spots a REP, who under the din of tellers counting cash 
and ATM machine beeps, nods, then leads her to the safe 
deposit vault. 

REP
I.D.

FIGURE
(slurred words)

Seriously? We’ve been through this.

REP
I need it again.

The Figure stares her down, then pulls out the ID.

The Rep unlocks the heavy door - 

INT. VAULT - CONTINUOUS

Unlocks a box, slides it out, sets it on the tin table. She 
places both hands on it, guarding as she inspects the Figure 
one last time - 

A woman who seems nothing more than a piece of homeless rif-
raf in one dollar Chinatown sunglasses.

The Figure holds the stare. The Rep relinquishes, slides it 
over. The Figure tilts her head at the nosy Rep, shooing the 
woman away with a dirty look. 

When she leaves, the Figure opens the box to see -

CASH. 

Stacks of hundred dollar bills wrapped in tidy white strips. 
Must be 200K there. 

The Figure removes the cheap sunglasses, checks behind her - 
as we finally see the soulful, deep brown eyes of ANDREA 
“ANDI” LOPEZ (25.)

Also in the box: dog-eared photos of a Marine with his 
buddies in Kuwait, photo of a little girl with her arms 
clutched around her daddy’s neck dressed like a Halloween 
pumpkin, holding him for dear life.

She rips open a crinkly manila envelope, pours out a PURPLE 
HEART, several military stripe pins and a a note marked “To 
my Hija.” She unfolds it.“Remember you’re my pumpkin. Semper 
Fi. Tradition! Pop.”
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She holds her hand to her mouth, turns her head to the side, 
stifling tears of grief. She stuffs as much money as she can 
into her cargo pants, into her hoodie, under her hat, into 
her boots - 

Then shoves and bangs the metal box back into it’s crypt.

INT. BATHROOM - DAY

An older HASIDIC WOMAN forces Faigy’s head over the sink and 
shears the beautiful brown locks off Faigy’s head with cold 
efficiency. Well-dressed, she is proud to perform this 
wedding ritual on her soon to be daughter-in-law.

She forces the head to the side, banging it against the cheap 
porcelain. The hair slithers into the sink -

We see Faigy’s blue, blue eyes, focused. Near tears, she 
bites her lip. Determined to survive another “rape.”

And then, it is done. She rises -

Sees her image in the mirror: misshapen hair now, sprouts 
where locks once flowed. 

In the mirror she watches as -

The Hasidic Woman, her soon to be mother-in-law, 
unceremoniously scrapes up the dead hair into a flimsy, 
plastic “I LOVE NY” grocery bag.

Faigy turns to her, painfully forces her mouth to smile. The 
Hasidic Woman pulls out a WIG, roughly adjusts it on Faigy’s 
head. She smiles at the young girl--as if to say “You’re not 
good enough for my son but you better feed him.”

EXT. OASIS MOTEL, THE BRONX - DAY 

A filthy facade of a skid row motel where - 

A homeless MAN sits on the stoop smoking his last loosey. A 
JUNKIE in strappy white heels paces on the corner, awaits her 
dealer as -

Andi walks up. A Hooker brushes past her, a John in tow. They 
enter the motel -

INT. THE OASIS - CONTINUOUS

And wind up the dark, narrow stairs. Andi trails them until 
she stops at a rickety door, unlocks it revealing -
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INT. ROOM - DAY

A dimly lit box of a room. 

She locks the door, drags a rickety night stand to block 
herself in. She sits on the creaky, metal twin bed and 
removes her sunglasses -

And again we only see her intense, blood shot brown eyes, and 
a vulnerability and grief that grips her face.

Her brown eyes look around at the utter bleakness before her. 
Wire mesh on the grime caked window, yellow water stains on 
the ceiling, peeling lead paint, a broken down radiator. A 
family of roaches lurks there. 

From inside her pant leg, she pulls out a Desert Eagle .50 
Caliber pistol with a gold handle. She tucks the large weapon 
under the flat pillow -

Checks her watch. Four PM. Her watch beeps as she sets an 
alarm.  

CU 1:00 AM. 

She shoves her shitty bed up against the door, then pulls out 
the stacks of money, meticulously lays them in two white 
towels and lays them atop the mattress, covering them with a 
tattered sheet. 

She removes her Hoodie and cargo pants to reveal -

A muscular, fit body.

She hits the floor hands first. Does push-ups, fast, strong 
until she falls into an obsessive trance, pushing herself 
harder, the on one hand, the on the other --

Grunting with each push up until the sweat drops off her 
forehead and her neck as if -

She’s preparing for battle. 

Panting now, she wipes her face with a tee shirt. Calms down. 
Then pulls out a fifth of Jameson and sucks it down as fast 
as she can - 

And it’s gone. She bends over at the waist, covers her head 
with her hands, breathing past the pain of the burn. She 
rises, then wobbles to the shitty bed and collapses on top of 
the money. 
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She pulls out the Dezzy, places it on her chest. Her eyes 
flutter, then finally close. She breathes in deeply and shuts 
out the harsh world.

INT. SYNAGOGUE - NIGHT

A Hasidic wedding.

At the canopy, chuppah, waits SHIMMY, 19, a very effeminate 
groom. The Hasidic Woman who proudly sheared Faigy’s hair now 
guides Faigy up to the chuppah to her soft son, Faigy’s 
mother right behind her.

The Rabbi begins the ritual. The mothers kvell. Later -

AT THE RECEPTION

INT. ELITE PALACE - NIGHT

Where only the men dance around Shimmy, suspended in a chair, 
as they sing wildly around him. A three-piece male band plays 
the Yiddish version of “Despacito.” 

FAIGY’S MOTHER adjusts her daughter’s veil when the Rapist 
passes. Faigy’s eyes intentionally dart to the side. He 
barely notices her but -

FAIGY’S MOTHER
You don’t say hello to your Uncle?

FAIGY
Sorry.

FAIGY’S MOTHER
He’s been a good brother.

From behind a door, women stand quietly sequestered, peeking 
in through a sliver of a window at the dancing men. 

INT. BEDROOM, BOROUGH PARK - SAME NIGHT

A sparse room with a wood-framed large bed. Shimmy sits on a 
rigid, tall chair, wringing his hands so tightly that his 
knuckles bulge. 

Faigy sits on the edge of the bed. They smile at each other.

CUT TO
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INT. ROOM - THE OASIS - SAME NIGHT

The alarm beeps. Andi rises -

Stuffs her few measly belongings into a duffel bag, the name 
MEZA stamped across it in bold, block, black letters. She 
covers up the name with thick, CAMOUFLAGE-GREEN DUCT TAPE.

She pulls up black jeans over her boxer briefs. Her fingers 
weave and tie thick black shoelaces sealing her combat boots. 

She polishes the tip of her boots with the elbow of her 
sweater. She stops, admires the shine with pride.

She straps the gun to her ankle, then throws three magazines 
into the duffel bag. She unwraps the money, tucks the half 
inch stacks into her pants, her boots, and anywhere she can 
find. 

She removes ten Benjamins from a stack, tucks them in her 
pant pocket. 

INT. BEDROOM - BOROUGH PARK - SAME NIGHT

Faigy and Shimmy each sit on their respective side of the bed 
facing away from each other. 

The antique clock on the wall strikes 2 A.M. Faigy turns to 
see Shimmy, who tip toes to the door. He holds the knob, 
places his ear on it - no noise.

He signals - 

SHIMMY
(in Yiddish, whispers)

We have only a half hour before the 
Rabbi comes. 

Shimmy looks sweetly back at her -

SHIMMY (CONT’D)
(in Yiddish)

To check the sheets.

FAIGY
(in Yiddish)

There would be nothing. My uncle 
came again this morning. 

She glares at Shimmy -
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FAIGY (CONT’D)
(in Yiddish)

A “wedding mitzvah.”

She narrows her eyes, like a lioness before her prey -

SHIMMY
(in Yiddish)

Revenge is a sin Faigy. One day G-d 
will punish this evil man.

Faigy smiles at him, crouches down, buckles up her modest 
flat shoes. Then she looks straight up at the ceiling, 
scanning it like she did as she was being raped. She looks 
straight at Shimmy -

Then carefully pulls a stuffed backpack from under the bed - 

Then an “I LOVE NY“ grocery bag loaded with everything bagels 
and white fish in a Chinese takeout container, then -

Pulls out a crumpled stack of one hundred dollar bills from 
her backpack, counts off $300 worth. She hides the rest of 
the money under her wig.

FAIGY
Until G-d decides to show up, I 
will take care of myself.

And as they walk out, she looks at herself one last time in 
the antique mirror: the long black skirt, the beaten up 
blouse and the wig on her head -

Fingers the Star of David hanging down the middle of her 
clavicle - she’s really doing this. She pushes the wig hair 
back behind her ears and marches straight out into her 
future.

INT. HOTEL ROOM - SAME NIGHT

Andi looks at herself one last time in a rushed, cracked 
mirror. She pulls her long, brown hair into an extremely 
tight pony tail. 

She winces, shoves on a Yankees cap.

INT./EXT. BUILDING, BOROUGH PARK - SAME NIGHT

Faigy and Shimmy dash across the street to a waiting car, a 
BLACK MERCEDES SUV.
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Waiting for them is the driver: a GOYISHER GAY GUY, 25, 
Shimmy’s boyfriend. They hold hands for an instant of 
connection, check on Faigy and drive off into the night.

EXT. THE OASIS - SAME NIGHT

Andi steps over a passed out HEROIN ADDICT gargling on her 
own vomit. 

She thinks, stops, turns, then pushes the addict on her side, 
away from her vomit then - 

Lifts the young girls’ mini-skirt, affectionately tucks a 
$100 bill safely inside her underwear -

Pulls the needle from the addicts arm, and as blood spurts 
out, she angrily hurls the needle as far away as she can -

Then softly clasps the addicts hand, holds her finger over 
the wound - 

Looks out into the distance for an answer. An uninvited tear 
escapes her brown eye.

EXT. MANHATTAN - SAME NIGHT

The Mercedes SUV pulls over. 

INSIDE

Shimmy excitedly kisses his boyfriend, pulls out scissors and 
hands them to him. He looks back at Faigy.

SHIMMY
I wanted you to be here for this.

The boyfriend ceremoniously, and with some fun flair, cuts 
off the groom’s payot, the dangling curls by his temples. 
Shimmy laughs, cries as -

The boyfriend hands him a Yankees cap. And as he proudly puts 
it on, Shimmy raises his chest like a he-man. He turns, a 
changed man, and smiles at Faigy. 

Teary-eyed, she smiles wide back at him.

EXT. PENN STATION - 4 A.M.

Andi emerges from a cab, steps over a sleeping homeless man 
next to the Taxi stand. As she tries to pass -
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A car pulls up. Faigy opens the door, struggles to lift her 
backpack, it falls out right into -

Andi, who tumbles over.

ANDI
WHAT THE EFF, FREAK??

FAIGY
Sorry. Sorry. I’m so sorry.

Andi calms down, picks up her duffel bag -

Faigy stares at this aggressive woman. 

ANDI
What?

FAIGY
Nothing.

ANDI
You always stare like that?

Andi walks off, looks behind her at Faigy who is still 
staring.

Faigy holds her stomach, quelling the butterflies.

SHIMMY
(Yiddish accent)

It’ll be okay. 

They stare at each other for the last time.

SHIMMY (CONT’D)
L’hitroat Faigy. Until we meet 
again. Go with G-d. 

FAIGY
And also with you.

And as she walks off -

SHIMMY
Be brave!

FAIGY
Yes!

Faigy heads to the stairs, down into the station, off to her 
unknown future.
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INT. PENN STATION - CONTINUOUS

At this hour, very few people. 

From above, Faigy and Andi are minor figures in the vast, 
lonely station. 

They hit the ticket counter at the same time -

INT. TICKET WINDOW - CONTINUOUS

Andi rolls her eyes, extends her arm sarcastically - 
signaling Faigy to go first.

FAIGY
(quietly, lest anyone hear 
her)

Ticket to Malibu. That’s in 
California.

TICKET AGENT
(rolls her eyes)

Yes. It sure is.

Faigy looks down. The agent softens -

TICKET AGENT (CONT’D)
There’s a four day excursion 
package for cross country travel. 
It’s $298 to Los Angeles. Now, you 
can hop on and off but you only 
have four days. From Union Station 
in Los Angeles, you can take a city 
bus to Malibu. You understand?

FAIGY
Yes. What time please?

The ticket agent points up at the departure board. It says 
4:40 AM.

TICKET AGENT
Right about now.

Faigy turns, stares at Andi, almost without shame. 

Andi looks behind her - what is this strange woman staring 
at? Faigy shrugs, “What?” Looks up at the huge board -

Walks fast to the gate.

Andi rolls her eyes, watches the weird girl leave.
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TICKET AGENT (CONT’D)
NEXT!

Andi turns -

ANDI
L.A.

TICKET AGENT
There’s a four day excursion -

ANDI
Yeah, yeah. That’s me. Just give me 
the ticket.

Andi looks at the board - 4:40 AM. She checks her watch: 
4:32. 

She taps nervously on the counter - the agent stares at her, 
incredulous.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Please.

She slides her the ticket. The agent watches her bolt to the 
deli, shaking her head.

INT. TRAIN - CONTINUOUS

Faigy moves through the aisles, finds her seat in a booth set 
up for four. She anxiously looks behind her. 

EXT. TRAIN - CONTINUOUS

Andi flies down the stairs to the train platform as the 
whoosh of closing doors hits -

ANDI
OPEN THE DOOR!

She pounds on the side of the train -

ANDI (CONT’D)
HEY! OPEN THE GODDAMN DOOR! COME 
ON!

CONDUCTOR
What the hell? 

He opens the doors -

14.



CONDUCTOR (CONT’D)
My train leaves at 4:40!

Andi waves him off, jumps in.

INT. TRAIN - CONTINUOUS

Faigy sits down as -

Andi appears. She checks the seat number, sees Faigy, then 
checks again. She slams down her duffel bag, drops three huge 
cans of FOSTER’S on the seat - 

ANDI
(under her breath)

What the christ!?

And there they sit. Faigy in her long skirt and sensible 
shoes across from Andi’s hip-hop jeans and combat boots. 

Andi cracks open a Foster’s as the train jolts her forward. 
Beer fuzz spills onto the floor, nearly spraying Faigy. The 
brakes release with a whoosh and the train pulls out.

Andi pulls out another bottle of Jameson, takes a shot, then 
gulps down as much beer as she can.

POV Andi’s blurry eyes going in and out of focus at Faigy. 
She drifts off.

INT. TRAIN - DAWN

Faigy wakes, removes an everything bagel from her sack, then 
the container of whitefish. She spreads the smelly whitefish 
on the bagel.

In the window, the depressing site of industrial, alien-like 
structures across the New Jersey marshes.

Andi jolts awake, covers her nose at the fish smell. Faigy 
looks down - embarrassed, slowly eats.

Andi rips back the tab of the Fosters. Beer fizzes out - she 
sucks it up then takes a big, long swig. Then another shot of 
the Jameson.

Faigy’s eyes widen. She stares again.

Andi teases, toasts Faigy as -

A rail man arrives.
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RAIL MAN
Tickets.

Faigy hands hers over. 

Andi pulls out pocket after pocket - no ticket. 

RAIL MAN (CONT’D)
You don’t have one, do you?

It falls out - crumpled up and stained with beer. She grins, 
drunk, rolls her eyes at the Rail Man.

RAIL MAN (CONT’D)
Chicago next. Three hour layover. 
Bags can stay in the lockers above.

ANDI
Who you kidding?

INT. CHICAGO UNION STATION - NIGHT

Faigy disembarks, knocked and nudged by riders as she stops 
in the middle of the platform as -

Andi pushes past her and they make their way through a sea of 
rushing people into -

INT. CHICAGO UNION STATION - CONTINUOUS

The Great Hall.

From high above, Faigy looks like a tiny figure as she finds 
a bench, sits. Eyes wide - she quietly sings a Hebrew song 
and pulls out her knitting.

INT. CAELI HOUSE - NIGHT

A dark, dank pub in a shitty part of town. Old, drunk, Irish 
men, regulars, sit on stools drinking dark drafts of 
Guinness. European soccer plays overhead on flat screens.

A few of the old farts look up as Andi enters, one of them 
with a bulging right eye. They look at each other, laugh -

She pulls out a stool, slams down a Benjamin on the sticky 
bar -

ANDI
Guinness. And a shot.
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BARTENDER
Of?

ANDI
Jame-O.

The bartender pours the shot. Andi shoots it -

The bartender points at her - “another?” She nods.

BARTENDER
Where ya from?

Andi shrugs.

BARTENDER (CONT’D)
(off the dog tags)

You a vet?

Andi nods, shoots the Jame-o -

BARTENDER (CONT’D)
Thank you for your service!

The old farts look over -

BARTENDER (CONT’D)
On the house. Cheers!

Andi turns away from the men -

ANDI
(to Bartender)

What the fuck’s with Crazy Eyes? 
Shoot an Arab, get a shot.

OLD FART
(Irish accent)

For fuck’s sake! It’s a fuckin’ 
shame they let you dykes in. And 
your fuckin’ fairy friends too.  

BARTENDER
HEY! Charlie! Shut your hole! You 
hear me? For fuck’s sake, she’s a 
hero. What the fuck are you?

ANDI
(to Bartender)

A fuckin’ ugly elf with crazy eyes.
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CHARLIE
Come say that to my face queer. 
You’re probably a fuckin’ porn 
star.

BARTENDER
Fuck him. You’re a hero in my book, 
ya hear me?

He pours her another shot, then leans on the bar. Pulls in 
close.

BARTENDER (CONT’D)
See any action?

Andi turns her head to the side, closes her eyes at the 
annoying question.

ANDI
Yeah. Yeah I did.

BARTENDER
Goddamn girl. U-S-A!

Andi shakes her head, shrugs. “Whatever.”

EXT. BAR - LATER

Andi stumbles out, drunk and feeling good about it. She looks 
up at the huge buildings, spins and falls.

INT. TRAIN - NIGHT

Faigy sits, eating fish again. Andi stumbles in - smells the 
fish - covers her mouth, runs off.

INT. TRAIN BATHROOM - CONTINUOUS

Andi pukes, head first in the acrid blue chemical in the 
aluminum toilet. 

She rinses her mouth - grimaces at the chemicals tainting the 
train water. She dips her face in, turning side to side as 
the water washes over it.

She pulls up, looks in the mirror to meet -

Bloodshot eyes. She removes her hat: greasy hair is stuck to 
her head.
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INT. MILITARY OFFICE - IRAQ - DAY

LT. COL. HAWLEY, COMMANDING OFFICER, an ugly man with huge 
pores on his big face and a thick neck, sits at his desk.

He may look hard core, but his demeanor is calm, his laugh 
peculiar. Some might say happily cruel.

Behind him is the official portrait of Donald Trump 
reinforced between two American flags. In front of him sit 
two MARINES.

LT. COL HAWLEY
Pussies. ISIS. They can kiss my 
pimply white ass. The krauts, the 
gooks, the japs - they made evil an 
art form. The krauts hung their 
Jews alive in the dead cold of 
Winter.  They sprayed them with 
water until they froze into Kosher 
popsicles. The Gooks - they shoved 
poisoned bamboo spears up the 
enemy’s asshole. And me? Here’s 
what I would do. 

He smiles, then pulls out a piece of WHITE TWINE from his 
desk, then -

LT. COL. HAWLEY
Bind real tight.

Cuffs his left hand, winds the twine around his wrist.

LT. COL HAWLEY
First around the wrist -

He pulls the twine tighter, twisting it so tight his hand 
swells with blood, turns purple -

LT. COL. HAWLEY
Like so. Then, the waist. Tie that 
poor bastard at the waist to a pole 
where all can see.

Until blood appears. He holds it out for inspection, shows no 
reaction to the pain. Instead, he raises his eyebrows in 
mockery of his own pain.

LT. COL HAWLEY
Until this happens. That’s better 
torture than the japs ever had. Ah 
well. They got phones. Cars. TVs. 

He unwinds the string from his wrist.
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LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
Deep down, and I mean way deep in 
those evil places only men know, 
those ISIS motherfuckers are 
PUSSIES. They drug their catch. 
Their walking dead don’t give a 
fuck if they are going to die. 
That’s not evil boys.

He holds up his bloody wrist -

LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
Evil, true evil, is when you force 
a man to look you in the eye, make 
him feel fear beyond all 
recognition, then watch his eyes 
fill with one last hint of hope - 
and still kill him.

He ever so calmly unties his hand, wipes up the drops of 
blood from the table, holds up the towel. After a moment of 
silence -

LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
Now, where is that dyke?

MARINE 1
We’ve tracked her as far as New 
York, sir.

LT. COL HAWLEY
ISIS shit birds find the heads of 
their rotten apples in a goddamn 
sand pile. And you two maggots 
can’t find a bitch in a barrel?

MARINE 2
Sir, permission to offer a new 
strategy.

LT. COL HAWLEY
That’s what you’re here for.

The Adams Apple on Marine 2’s throat bobs up and down in 
fear.

MARINE 2
Sir, we send in one man. Just one. 
Someone skilled in recon.

LT. COL HAWLEY
And tell them what? A rug muncher 
went AWOL under my command?
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MARINE 1
Sir, we’re talking about someone 
with exceptional loyalty, sir. 
We’re talking about someone with no 
family. No friends. No nothing. 
Someone with nothing to lose. 

Hawley sits back in his chair.

LT. COL HAWLEY
Go on. 

MARINE 1
Someone who loves the Corps more 
than they love themselves.

LT. COL HAWLEY
Find this poor bastard then. 
Dismissed.

He stands -

LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
And I want her ass alive because I 
am an officer and a goddamn 
gentleman. I will personally escort 
her to hell.

INT. TRAIN - CONTINUOUS

Faigy knits as Andi enters, cracks open another beer.

FAIGY
(does not look up)

How many is that?

ANDI
Whoa! “It” speaks English.

FAIGY
I am not an “it.”

Andi shrugs.

ANDI
Then what are you?

FAIGY
I’m not a “what.” And as for 
English, it is probably the only 
language YOU speak.
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ANDI
Wrong! I know a few words in 
Arabic.

(loud)
ALLAH WACHBA!!

Faigy stares at Andi’s foolish self.

FAIGY
Are you done? 

Andi burps. Takes a bow. Faigy covers her nose.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
As for me, I speak English, Hebrew, 
AND Yiddish.

ANDI
YEAH. And how does that help you?

Faigy stares deeply at Andi.

FAIGY
You’re rude.

ANDI
You stare.

FAIGY
You're crass.

Andi sips on her beer loudly, looks up with wild eyes.

ANDI
You have no idea.

FAIGY
I know this. You’re a smelly drunk.

Suddenly, a woman stands over them. She’s a tall blonde, 
beautiful, with green eyes and hair pulled back into a 
tailored French braid  - the kind of millennial who’s had the 
perfect life.

WOMAN
(to Andi)

Looks like I’m next to you.

No one answers. The blonde stands there, smiling, waiting for 
Andi to move her beer. Andi finally looks up - her eyes 
widen.
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She eyes the woman’s ample cleavage, stumbles up not taking 
her eyes off this gorgeous person. She throws her beers onto 
the luggage rack above and ever the gentleman -

ANDI
Please. 

She winks at Faigy, mumbles -

ANDI (CONT’D)
Fuckin’ A!

FAIGY
Watch your language, please. That’s 
a disgusting thing to say.

Faigy gets up, leaves.

ANDI
She’s some kind of weird cult 
person in bad clothes. Amish or 
some shit.

WOMAN
Jewish. She’s Hasidic.

ANDI
How do you know?

The woman points to her head.

WOMAN
The wig.

ANDI
That’s a wig?

WOMAN
Afraid so. Also... I’m Jewish. 
Well, last time I checked with my 
tribe.

Andi double takes at her.

ANDI
Well ain’t that something? You look 
like a Jewish Barbie then. So 
pretty. 

The woman chuckles -

ANDI (CONT’D)
I’ve never met anyone Jewish 
before.
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WOMAN
(chuckles)

Yes. You have. I’m Erin.

Andi shakes her hand. And... she steps up her game.

ANDI
So - let me guess. Someone as 
pretty as you - You’re a doctor? 
No. A lawyer.

ERIN
Maybe both.

She grins flirtatiously at Andi.

Faigy returns. Sits, tends to her knitting.

ERIN (CONT’D)
You military? 

Andi raises her eyes, questioning.

ERIN (CONT’D)
The duffel bag up there. 

The two look at each other in the eye for a long moment. 

ERIN (CONT’D)
I have a thing for Army women.

ANDI
Marine.

Andi smiles. Then points a flirtatious finger gun at her -

ANDI (CONT’D)
So now you have to tell me what you 
do.

ERIN
Hair.

ANDI
Ha. A funny girl.

ERIN
No. I. Do. Hair. High fashion, 
print, runway. I design the look of 
the show then design the hair.

FAIGY
Wow. What kind of hair?
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ERIN
All kinds. I can do yours.

Faigy touches her hair, looks down at her knitting.

ANDI
No thanks. I like my long hair. 
It’s powerful. So why aren’t you 
flying first class?

ERIN
I get airsick. I take the train 
everywhere.

Erin pulls out her compact, checks her lipstick. Then looks 
over her mirror, watches Andi look at her.

ERIN (CONT’D)
Can I ask you a question?

ANDI
Yes. Yes, I saw action.

ERIN
Sorry. I didn’t mean to pry.

ANDI
It’s no “Bridesmaids,” okay?

FAIGY
What is “Bridesmaids?”

ANDI
You’re kidding.

Andi looks out the window.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Nah. It’s fucking “Pulp Fiction” on 
steroids times a thousand. And even 
when it’s that, it’s worse. Fucking 
Americans feast on violence. A 
bullet rips into a guy’s face and 
we laugh when pieces of his brain 
splatter onto the back window of a 
car. Laugh. I mean, why not put a 
picture of AL Khaliki next to the 
one of AL Pacino on your wall of 
gangsters? They’re all the same. 
Bloody murderers.

She pulls out the Jameson, pours a shot in a plastic cup -
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ANDI (CONT’D)
For you.

Erin takes the cup, Andi takes the bottle and they toast. 
Erin winces at the burn, but through the side of her eyes she 
watches Andi suck it down like it’s water.

ERIN
We had no business invading Iraq. 

Andi sighs, looks out the window.

ERIN (CONT’D)
Sorry. I don’t mean to insult you. 
What the hell do I know about war?

ANDI
Aah what the fuck... I don’t know 
what I was doing in the Marines. 

Andi takes another drink, winces.

ANDI (CONT’D)
I couldn’t kill anyone.

Andi smiles sweetly at her. Takes another drink.

ANDI (CONT’D)
I once saw this footage of a 
paratrooper in Vietnam. His 
parachute got tangled up in a tree, 
see. So he was just hanging there 
like a meat puppet. Only thing is, 
half of his body was blown off from 
the waist down. Just a torso with 
red, wormy meat hanging out of his 
waist. But his eyes. His eyes were 
wide open... looking from side to 
side.

Erin places her hand gently on Andi’s knee.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Like he was thinking, “What the 
fuck just happened to me?” As if he 
were thinking, “I want my mommy.” I 
was, what? Ten? I thought that 
somehow I could magically jump into 
that shitty film and help him out 
of that fucking tree before he 
was.... 

She swipes her palm across her forehead -
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ANDI (CONT’D)
I wanted to save him. What would 
that dude tell me if he were alive?

FAIGY
He would say, “stay alive.” 

ANDI
Yeah? Well sometimes I don’t feel 
so alive.

FAIGY
But you can survive.

ANDI
You know. What’s your name?

FAIGY
Faigy.

ANDI
What?

FAIGY
Faigy.

ANDI
Okay faggy. That’s so easy for you 
to say, it actually offends me. 
What do you know about war? About 
survival?

Faigy looks down.

FAIGY
I know of these things. And it’s 
“Faigy,” not that word “faggy.” 
What does that mean anyway?

ERIN
A gay man. It’s not a nice word.

FAIGY
Ohhh. “Fagela.” This word I know!

Faigy flicks her tongue at Andi.

Andi looks out the window at an abandoned rail car. Opens a 
beer. Offers one to Erin -

ERIN
Sure. Thanks. L’Chaim.
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Faigy puts her hand up to her nose at the smell of yet 
another beer.

ANDI
You’re so cute. With that word I 
mean.

Erin smiles -

Faigy watches them flirt. Rolls her eyes, turns her face to 
the side.

ERIN
Booze is a harsh mistress sweetie. 
Be careful.

ANDI
She’s a forgiving lover.

Andi blushes, looks down - puts her head in her hands. Falls 
back and falls asleep. Her beer spills onto the floor -

Erin pulls out a paper towel, dries the floor with her foot.

ERIN
(in Hebrew)

Has she been drunk like this the 
whole time?

FAIGY
(in Hebrew)

You’re also Jewish?

Erin nods.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
You don’t look it. I mean - your 
pretty clothes and all that. I said 
to myself,“only shiksas dress like 
that.” She keeps drinking. What’s 
wrong with her?

Erin thinks. Looks closely at Andi sleeping.

ERIN
This is what war looks like.

FAIGY
War? What war? 

Erin just smiles.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
Anyway, her name is funny.
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ERIN
That’s what she thinks about yours.
Where are you headed?

FAIGY
West. A place called Malibu. Where 
I read there is sun and the ocean. 
And a cliff where you can spend the 
day watching the whales and the 
dolphins play together.

Erin smiles. Andi sleeps as the land she fought for passes by 
in the window.

INT. TRAIN - LATER

The train screeches to a halt. 

ERIN
This is me.

(in Hebrew)
God be with you.

FAIGY
And you.

Erin takes out her business card. Writes a message on the 
back - “Call me.” Kisses it, leaving a nice lipstick stain. 
She sweetly takes Andi’s face into her hands, kisses her 
cheek and stuffs the card into Andi’s pocket.

Faigy watches Erin’s lips brush against Andi’s cheek. She 
looks at Erin, then Andi.

ERIN
Take care of her.

FAIGY
I’m sorry she suffered in war. But 
I’m afraid I don’t even know her.

She offers her hand but Faigy stares at it - 

ERIN
Bye.

INT. TRAIN - NIGHT

Faigy stares at Andi sleeping. She puts down her knitting and 
gently tips Andi to the side, picks up her legs and lays her 
across the seats.
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She steps back, stares at her yet again, then tenderly pulls 
an Amtrak blanket across Andi.

In the window, Faigy looks out at the blue mix of flatlands 
lie ahead.

INT. TRAIN - DAY

Andi emerges from her alcohol coma, sees Faigy knitting. She 
touches the blanket - 

ANDI
Where are we?

FAIGY
Somewhere between here and there. 

Andi shrugs.

ANDI
You put this on me?

And without looking up -

FAIGY
You’ll catch your death in this 
cold.

Andi’s shoulders draw up. She tucks her elbows into her side. 
Then finally -

ANDI
Thanks.

Faigy nods her head but does not look up, knitting even 
faster.

Suddenly, Andi notices Faigy’s blue eyes, her full lips, her 
long fingers moving fast. 

ANDI (CONT’D)
That’s knitting?

FAIGY
(rolls her eyes)

It is.

ANDI
I mean, it’s pretty.

Faigy smiles.
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FAIGY
Ahh. She says something nice. 

ANDI
I’m not this douchebag you’ve made 
me out to be. 

FAIGY
I don’t know what that is, but by 
your use of that word it can’t be 
anything good, this “douchebag.”

ANDI
What will it be?

FAIGY
It will be a sweater.

ANDI
You can knit a sweater?

FAIGY
Who can’t? I can make much more, 
too.

Andi raises her eyebrows -

ANDI
Damn woman. I can barely put on a 
sweater. 

They share an awkward grin. But Andi quickly turns her head, 
looks out the window.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Ever been to St. Louis?

FAIGY
I’ve scarcely been out of Borough 
Park.

Her eyes glaze over at the memory of the slum the Rapist took 
her to.

ANDI
Where is that? 

FAIGY
Brooklyn.

ANDI
BROOKLYN!!!
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ANNOUNCER
Next stop. St. Louis.

ANDI
So, where did you say you’re 
headed?

FAIGY
I said where I was headed?

ANDI
Alrighty then! Sorry I asked.

Faigy looks up and out the window -

FAIGY
West. Where there is sun and 
warmth. There is a cliff where I 
can sit all day and watch the 
whales and dolphins dance together.

Faigy’s blue eyes lock on Andi’s big brown ones. They stare 
at each other a moment - a long moment.

ANDI
Sounds nice.

Andi lets her long hair out of the ponytail - 

Faigy just stares at it.

ANDI (CONT’D)
What?

Faigy shakes her head.

FAIGY
Nothing.

Andi pulls it back into a ponytail - 

ANDI
St. Louis is beautiful.

FAIGY
St. Louis? What is there?

And looks out the window. She wrings her hands together as 
her knee jerks up and down. Finally -

ANDI
You wanna see it?
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FAIGY
What?

ANDI
With me?

Faigy tucks away her knitting.

ANDI (CONT’D)
St. Louis. I mean, your never being 
out of Brooklyn and stuff. They 
have great barbecue.

FAIGY
Why are you asking me?

ANDI
(childlike)

I dunno.

She lowers her head -

ANDI (CONT’D)
Please.

And whispers -

ANDI (CONT’D)
I can’t be alone anymore.

Faigy gently smiles.

FAIGY
I guess so. Okay. Why not?

ANDI
Yeah?  

Andi shyly smiles, looks back out the window. She puts her 
hand on her knee so stop it from jumping up and down.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Cool beans.

FAIGY
Cool beans.

EXT. UNION STATION, ST. LOUIS - DAY

The hydraulics of the brakes announce the arrival of the long 
train with a loud “whoosh.”
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INT. UNION STATION - DAY

From above, Faigy and Andi walk through the majestic, crowded 
station, bags in tow. Even with warm brown hues and sunlight 
peering through the high arched ceiling, the two are tiny 
figures passing through the vast expanse of historic 
elegance, as so many lost souls have done before.

INT. CAB - DAY

CABBIE
Where to?

ANDI
Take us to the best spot in St. 
Louis.

CABBIE
You got it ladies.

He grins flirtatiously at Faigy. She turns away.

EXT. ST. LOUIS - DAY

The cab passes by beautiful buildings. In the distance sits 
the famous Arch. 

INT. CAB - SAME

Faigy stares out at the arch, her reflection lit up in the 
glare of the window.

Andi slides over behind her, also looks out. Faigy turns to 
see Andi’s face, so close to her own.

In the rearview mirror, the cabbie’s eyes widen.

EXT. ST. LOUIS - DAY

The two walk for blocks, looking in at store windows, passing 
by blues bars and food carts. They pass GOOD VIBES sex shop - 
and as Andi keeps walking -

Faigy stops, drops her bags, looks in, eyes wide with wonder 
and a little disgust at a selection of dildos in the window.

Andi turns, runs back to Faigy, pulls her away.
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EXT. BARBECUE RESTAURANT - DAY

Andi holds the door for Faigy to go in. Faigy blushes, 
touches her red cheeks.

INT. BARBECUE RESTAURANT - DAY

Seated now, they both eat barbecue. Andi has a huge stein 
full of beer from which she takes long sips. She’s slightly 
buzzed.

FAIGY
You know. I’m sure this isn’t 
kosher, but I love it.

ANDI
(mouth stuffed)

Amazing.

She puts down her fork, looks side to side, then down.

ANDI (CONT’D)
I’m sorry I called you “faggy.”

FAIGY
It’s okay. A “fagela.” My husband. 
He is a fagela.

ANDI
YOU have a husband?

FAIGY
Long story that.

Andi folds her napkin, signals the waitress.

ANDI
Another beer please. 

She turns to Faigy, hope in her eyes.

ANDI (CONT’D)
I’d like to know if you’d like to 
come with me somewhere. Maybe.

Faigy stops, looks around her as if someone is watching.

FAIGY
Where?
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ANDI
Well, it’s actually in Kansas. A 
place called Gardner next to 
Olathe. I was born there. We were 
stationed there in ‘94. 

She smiles at the memory -

ANDI (CONT’D)
My father was a Marine. Like me. 

FAIGY
A soldier. He also went to this 
war?

ANDI
He went. We shared that, you know.

FAIGY
What?

ANDI
The total fucked-up-ness. Whatev. 
He was killed in a mass shooting at 
Camp Pendleton a month ago. Some 
other fucked up guy went bat shit. 
Blew away nine, stabbed four. One 
bullet to the leg, one right in the 
face. And whoosh. He was gone.

FAIGY
I’m sorry.

ANDI
I figure it was for the best. He 
would have killed himself anyway.
All I have left of him is his money 
and some pictures.

Andi reaches into her pocket, pulls out the Purple Heart -

ANDI (CONT’D)
And this. For courage under fire.

Faigy reaches out to hold it but Andi abruptly places it back 
in her pocket.

ANDI (CONT’D)
His best friend, Thompson, made it 
home too. He bought a gas station, 
made some money then bought a house 
for his wife and kids. They had a 
pool, a swing set, all that shit. 
He made it. 

(MORE)
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He made something of his life, ya 
know? A year later, he blew a hole 
through his skull with a .45 in the 
men’s room of that gas station.

Faigy drops her fork -

ANDI (CONT’D)
I’m sorry. I shouldn’t be sharing 
these things with civilians. It’s 
just that I...

Then holds up her hand.

FAIGY
Stop. I’m honored you shared these 
stories with me. A sadness like 
ours must not be hidden away. 

Andi’s eyes widen. They gaze into each other’s eyes with a 
simple understanding: they both know the pain of abuse. Then, 
they both turn away at the moment they come near the truth 
they may find there.

Andi breaks up the difficult moment.

ANDI
So. I want to visit the hospital 
where I was born. Before I was this 
fucked up. Before my father was 
gone.

FAIGY
I don’t think you’re messed up. 
Just... sad.

Andi looks away -

ANDI
It’s late. We can get back on the 
train tomorrow.

Faigy shyly looks down at her plate.

EXT. CHEAP ROADSIDE MOTEL - NIGHT

A cab pulls in, lights cutting through the darkness.

INT. MOTEL LOBBY - SAME

Faigy looks around. No one.

ANDI (CONT’D)
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FAIGY
Are you sure it’s safe here?

ANDI
Trust me. You don’t know unsafe. 
This is safe. HEY! Anyone there?

A slight man appears. The hotel clerk.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Two rooms.

Faigy pulls Andi to the side.

FAIGY
(whispers)

I can’t sleep alone in this place.

ANDI
I thought you said you were from 
Brooklyn?

(to clerk)
One room. Two beds.

CLERK
Eighty-five. Check out at 11. Fill 
this out.

Andi stares at the slip. ECU: NAME, LICENSE NUMBER, ADDRESS. 

Then pushes it back to him. She unfolds three hundred dollar 
bills.

ANDI
One night. That’s all you need to 
know. Deal?

CLERK
You hookers? I don’t want no 
hookers or no drugs.

ANDI
No sir. We’re fine.

FAIGY
That is rude...

Andi pulls Faigy away - 

CLERK
Put it on the counter.

She puts the folded bills on the counter. He takes off his 
hat, puts it over the money.

CLERK (CONT’D)
Get out by 8. Sharp.  

38.



INT. MOTEL ROOM - SAME

The beds are old and saggy. This is a three hundred dollar 
shit hole. Andi holds out her hand, ever the gentleman.

ANDI
You take this one. It’s better.

Faigy just stands there for a moment, scared as hell. She 
coughs -

Andi flops on her bed.

FAIGY
I’ll just go to the bathroom now.

But Andi’s already passed out and snoring. 

INT. BATHROOM - CONTINUOUS

Faigy removes her shirt, slides her hand across her smooth 
and womanly body. She looks at herself in the mirror, 
wondering what it would be like to be touched. 

She fingers her wig - her smile fades.

INT. MOTEL ROOM - CONTINUOUS

As Faigy exits, she quietly turns off the light and climbs 
into her bed. She sniffs around - makes a face at the moldy 
odor. 

She turns toward Andi, who is completely conked out. Faigy 
gets out of bed, unties Andi’s boots one by one, pulls them 
off, then tucks a pillow under her head.

She wraps the bedspread around Andi, unsure of why she’s 
taking care of her. She slowly climbs back into her own bed.

EXT. KANSAS - DAY

From high above, a cab passes by fields of wheat for as far 
as the eye can see. Fleeting images of huge, flying green 
insects hover over the fields.

EXT. GARDNER GENERAL HOSPITAL - DAY 

A plain, brick building across from an abundant corn field -
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INT. CAB - SAME

And as they pull up, Andi holds out two hundred dollars to 
the cabbie.

ANDI
Wait for us. There’s more waiting 
for you if you do.

CABBIE
Anything you say.

INT. GARDNER GENERAL HOSPITAL - CONTINUOUS

At the information board, Andi runs her finger along the 
names, but sighs in frustration. She turns -

Is bumped by a flurry of medical personnel in the halls. She 
stops a nurse -

ANDI
Where are the newborns?

NURSE
(points to the elevator)

3rd Floor Maternity.

Andi runs to an elevator as the doors close - 

And stops it with her strong arms. She waves Faigy in, makes 
a protective spot for her among all the male doctors. 

Faigy folds her arms across her chest, protecting her breasts 
lest one of the men accidentally brush up against her.

INT. 3RD FLOOR - SAME

Andi rushes through - stops dead at the glass partition, 
staring at the newborns -

And is mesmerized by a newborn girl wearing a pink beanie.

ANDI
So innocent.

FAIGY
She has a ton of hair! 

Andi’s eyes well up.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
She has no care in the world.
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ANDI
I hope she stays that way.

Faigy clasps Andi’s hand - 

Their fingers tremble as they lightly interlace. It’s the 
first human contact Andi’s had in years. She forces back 
tears and sucks in a very deep breath.

EXT. HOSPITAL - DAY

They exit the hospital, when suddenly, Faigy takes off 
running past the waiting cab, into the corn field.

ANDI
What the hell?

FAIGY
Run! Come on!

Andi gives chase.

From inside a row of corn, we see intermittent images of 
Faigy as she sticks out her hand. Her fingers flick each 
stalk as she flies by. 

And just as suddenly, she stops - looks up at the vastness of 
the Kansas blue sky.

She touches her face, welcoming the warmth of the sun upon 
her cheeks. She raises her arms over head -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
NO BUILDINGS! WOO!

Andi finally catches up - breathless, wheezing.

Faigy takes both of Andi’s hands - pulls her forward. Fast. A 
bit too fast. Andi falls forward.

ANDI
Stop! I have the spins!

As Faigy falls right on top of her, her skirt rips down the 
side. But still, the moment lingers and they lay there, 
breathing heavy.

Andi’s eyes shift from Faigy’s eyes to her semi-exposed 
cleavage, then back to her brilliant blue eyes again.

They are close enough to kiss. Suddenly -

Andi pushes off Faigy, pops up. Brushes dirt off her pants -
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ANDI (CONT’D)
We should go.

But Faigy just lays there, catching her breath. Andi grabs 
her hand, helps her up - but her skirt has ripped -

Faigy shyly holds it together.

And they slowly walk back.

FAIGY
Do you know how to get us out of 
this maze?

ANDI
Of course. I’m a Marine. Ooo rah!

And as they walk, Faigy holds her skirt together a little 
tighter. Andi can’t help but focus on Faigy’s leg. Faigy 
catches her -

ANDI (CONT’D)
Those skirts are kinda long.

FAIGY
What’s wrong with my skirt?

ANDI
Nothin’. Just sayin’.

Andi looks at her watch -

ANDI (CONT’D)
The next train doesn’t leave until 
tomorrow morning.

They reach the cab -

FAIGY
What? Oh no.

Andi tries to hide a sly smile -

ANDI
(to Cabbie)

Take us to the fanciest hotel in 
Kansas City.

EXT. AMBASSADOR HOTEL - DUSK

A cab pulls up. The VALET opens the door and they emerge -
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Andi with a dirt spot on her face, Faigy with a corn husk 
wisp in her hair as she tries to hold together her skirt.

The VALET pulls their bags from the trunk. And as they walk 
in, Faigy looks straight up at the elegant facade -

INT. AMBASSADOR HOTEL - SAME

Then all around at the chic lobby.

FAIGY
Andi? Are you sure we can stay 
here?

From the front desk, a Gay Hotel Clerk watches them walk in.

ANDI
A room. 

(to Faigy)
No worries.

GAY HOTEL CLERK
King?

Andi holds her forehead, eyes Faigy.

ANDI
Noo. 

She raises her eyebrows at the clerk.

ANDI (CONT’D)
The best double you got.

The Hotel Clerk looks down, raises his eyebrows. She pushes 
over 5 one hundred bills to him.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Can you help us out? 

He raises his eyebrows -

ANDI (CONT’D)
We can’t be found by her family.

He nods. He’s hid before himself. He types into the computer -
Faigy stares at him with her usual intense staring curiosity 
as he hands them the room card.

GAY HOTEL CLERK
(with some irony)

Sleep tight.

43.



Andi rolls her eyes, takes Faigy’s arm, and pulls her to the 
elevator. 

The elevator door opens - 

And a group of big, corporate men swarm in, surrounding them. 
Again, Andi secures a protective spot for Faigy.

The one elegant woman in the crowd smiles condescendingly at 
Andi. Andi eyes her butch clothes, their shitty bags, dirt 
everywhere - 

So unlike the world of this elegant, feminine woman.

INT. HOTEL ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Andi crashes onto her bed.

Faigy crouches down to inspect the safe. Her ripped skirt 
reveals her sexy legs once again - Andi looks, smiles.

FAIGY
What?

ANDI
No. I didn’t say anything.

Faigy opens the refrigerator.

POV Inside the fridge at Faigy’s face. 

Bud, Coors, Foster’s, Stella along with every kind of little 
bottles of Whiskey and Vodka one can imagine.

Faigy winces, reads the price list.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Grab me a beer please. 

Faigy grabs a snickers bar -

FAIGY
There’s no beer. Expensive snacks 
only.

She slams it shut.

Andi shakes her head - rips open the candy bar. Faigy holds 
her ripped skirt together -

ANDI
You know what I think?
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FAIGY
I’m sure you’ll tell me.

ANDI
We need new clothes.

Faigy looks down at her ripped long skirt, her old fashioned 
flats, her mismatched shirt -

FAIGY
Why?

INT. HOTEL LOBBY - SAME

ANDI
Oh. Can you go in the gift shop and 
get me a newspaper?

FAIGY
Sure. Which one?

ANDI
Any one.

Andi walks back up to the Gay Hotel Clerk.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Can you make a reservation for us 
in the restaurant.

The clerk raises his eyes.

GAY HOTEL CLERK
Excellent choice. 

(whispers)
I’ll get you a romantic spot.

ANDI
Shut up.

EXT. KANSAS CITY STREET - DAY

The two pass by hip eateries, Blues bars, and people of all 
races walking. They find a Saks Fifth Avenue, enter.

INT. SAKS FIFTH AVENUE - CONTINUOUS

Andi walks up to the female Concierge.

ANDI
Do you have a personal shopper?
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The Concierge eyes her dirty clothes, then Faigy’s.

CONCIERGE
Second floor. Just go to the back. 
You’ll see it.

Andi hesitates for a second -

ANDI
And the men’s?

The Concierge frowns -

CONCIERGE
The men’s personal shopper?

ANDI
Something wrong with that?

The woman rolls her eyes.

CONCIERGE
4th Floor. In the back.

Faigy looks at the snotty Concierge, flicks out her tongue, 
thumbs her nose as Andi pulls her away.

INT. WOMEN’S PERSONAL SHOPPING - NIGHT

Faigy and Andi stand at the entrance of the salon. Faigy 
suddenly turns away -

ANDI
Trust me. I swear. You’ll love it. 
Go ahead.

Faigy swallows hard -

ANDI (CONT’D)
Take this.

Andi hands her a stack of hundred dollar bills.

INT. MEN’S PERSONAL SHOPPING SALON - SAME

Andi slowly enters - 

Spots a gay man dressed to the 9’s. He sizes her up.

GAY SALESMAN
Oh my my.
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ANDI
I know... Hook me up bud.

GAY SALESMAN
How much?

Andi produces a 3” stack of cash.

GAY SALESMAN (CONT’D)
O.M.G. I love a butch makeover! 
Come with me. I’m Bill.

Andi nervously adjusts her baseball cap.

GAY SALESMAN (CONT’D)
Um hmm. Who is she?

ANDI
(breathless)

I don’t know. I like her.

GAY SALESMAN
Ooh boi. You’ve got that look in 
your eye.

ANDI
Look? What look?

GAY SALESMAN
Butchly brooding intensity. Verrry 
sexy.

INT. WOMEN'S PERSONAL SHOPPING SALON - SAME

A KIND SALESWOMAN approaches Faigy.

KIND SALESWOMAN
What happened to your skirt dear?

Faigy pulls the rip closed.

FAIGY
I need a new dress.

KIND SALESWOMAN
Ok. My name is Merril. And yours 
is?

FAIGY
Faigy Milstein. 
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MERRIL
Oh. I’m Merril Berg. We’re 
practically mispocha.

Faigy smiles weakly.

MERRIL (CONT’D)
So to start - What’s your budget?

She shows the woman her 3” stack.

MERRIL (CONT’D)
(kind smile)

Follow me.

INT. WOMEN’S DRESSING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Faigy looks at herself in the mirror, adjusts her wig. 

From behind the door -

MERRIL (O.S.)
Did you take off your clothes yet? 
I can help you -

Faigy crosses her arms, clings to her sweater.

FAIGY
No! In a minute.

MERRIL (O.S.)
Okay dear. 

INT. MEN’S DRESSING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Andi tries on a suit jacket. Pushes her hair back.

GAY SALESMAN (O.S.)
I feel you on a Calvin Klein level.

ANDI
I like this Kenneth Cole.

Andi exits -

Shows off her new jacket to the clerk.

INT. WOMEN’S DRESSING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Faigy bites her lip when she sees the clothes. 
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Slowly, as if someone’s watching, she pulls up a mini skirt 
under her long skirt -

Then shimmies out of the long skirt. Same for the blouse.

MERRIL
You don’t have to come out. I’ll 
just hand the clothes to you.

EXT. MEN’S DRESSING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

ANDI
What do ya think?

GAY SALESMAN
You know? If you really wanna knock 
her dead, you need a real upgrade.

Andi checks herself out, nods her head -

ANDI
Upgrade.

EXT. WOMEN’S DRESSING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Faigy exits slowly.

MERRIL
Okay dear. See? Was that so hard?

She puts Faigy in front of the mirror. Faigy shakes her head -

MERRIL (CONT’D)
You don’t have to like it. Is this 
for a special occasion?

She stammers -

FAIGY
I don’t know. I think so. Maybe.

Faigy touches her bare shoulder, looks at her ample breasts 
and her cleavage as if she’s never seen it before.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
Do you want me to call the 
hairstylist?

She touches Faigy’s wig - 

Faigy rears back -
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FAIGY (CONT’D)
NO!

MERRIL
Ok. I pulled something else for 
you.

Merril presents a little black dress.

MERRIL (CONT’D)
Size 2. I’ve picked out all the 
accessories.

Faigy disappears into the dressing room again. A moment 
later, she emerges -

Merril’s grin shines. But we do not see Faigy. 

INT. LOBBY - LATER

The Hotel Clerk watches Faigy traipse across the lobby with 
her Saks Fifth Avenue package. She catches him, holds up the 
bags -

FAIGY
I feel like a shiksa!

INT. HOTEL ROOM - NIGHT

Andi emerges from the shower wearing a towel -

Sees Faigy, just sitting there, waiting quietly.

ANDI
Your turn.

Faigy swallows hard. Tries to keep her eyes off Andi.

INT. BATHROOM - CONTINUOUS

Faigy looks again in the mirror, slowly removes her wig. She 
brushes her fingers through her short hair, winces, looks 
over her shoulder to make sure no one is coming in.

From behind the door -

ANDI (O.S.)
I’m dressed.

Faigy turns, crosses her arms to hide her breasts.
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ANDI (CONT’D)
I’ll wait for you downstairs, okay?

FAIGY
Okay.

INT. LOBBY - SAME

The elevator doors open and Andi emerges. She is transformed 
in an old school Armani suit with a Rhett Butler cravat and 
an elegant vest. 

The Hotel Clerk looks up, gives her a thumbs up.

Andi beams. Mouths “Shut up.” Bites her lip.

INT. LOBBY - LATER

Andi paces now, waiting at the elevator. It dings - but no 
Faigy. Andi looks over at the clock when -

The Hotel Clerk points to the art deco escalator -

And there, coming down -

Faigy. 

Black dress, heels, lipstick and blush. 

She is spectacular in a knee length dress with a slit up the 
leg and revealing halter straps -

Born anew, and magical in this new brand of her womanhood. 

Andi turns -  

Sucks in a deep breath watching Faigy slowly descend, her 
heart pounding as she wrings her hands. She adjusts her 
cravat to gather in more air.

As they walk into the restaurant, Andi almost takes Faigy’s 
hand, but instead brushes her trembling fingers lightly so no 
one will notice -

INT. HIGH CLASS RESTAURANT - CONTINUOUS

The Maitre’D smiles. He knows.

MAITRE’D
Good evening. You have a 
reservation, correct?
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ANDI
Nine o’clock. Andi Lopez.

MAITRE’D
Ahh. Yes.

HOSTESS
Right this way, please.

She tries to seat them, but Andi beats her to the table, 
pulls out Faigy’s chair.

The Hostess smiles. She knows. 

HOSTESS (CONT’D)
What can I get you ladies to drink?

Faigy looks at Andi, raises her eyebrows. Please don’t.

ANDI
Club soda with a lime.

FAIGY
(whispers, to Andi)

Does a club soda have alcohol?

ANDI
(whispers)

No. It’s Seltzer.

FAIGY
Ohhh. Seltzer. I’ll have the same. 

And as she leaves, Andi takes a deep breath -

ANDI
I like your dress.

And turns away.

FAIGY
(whispers)

It’s not too much?

Andi shakes her head no, looks from Faigy’s cleavage to her 
naked shoulders and arms, smiles broadly with contentment at 
the beauty before her. She exhales -

ANDI
Hell no.

Faigy blushes -
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SERVER
Your menus. Would you like to hear 
the specials?

FAIGY
Do you have anything kosher?

SERVER
I can recommend our succulent herb 
encrusted roasted chicken breast. 
Comes with farro and garlic infused 
Kale.

FAIGY
Yes.

SERVER
You will love it, I’m sure. And for 
you, ma’am?

FAIGY
I’d also like a baked potato with 
sour cream and chives, the charred 
romaine hearts, pickled red onion 
and Riccota.

And fingers her way down the list -

SERVER
Are you -

Andi raises her eyebrows at the Server, gives him a side 
glance. 

FAIGY
Ahhhh. Pickled mushrooms. 

She closes the menu. Smiles.

Andi exhales.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
Done.

SERVER
And for you?

ANDI
Filet Mignon. Rare. And a 5 pound 
lobster. And the creamed spinach.

SERVER
Excellent choice.
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FAIGY
Lobster is not kosher. At all.

ANDI
You can try mine. If you have any 
room left.

FAIGY
Noooo. It’s very traif.

ANDI
And that means -

FAIGY
Un-kosher! But I definitely want 
dessert.

Their drinks arrive. Andi raises her glass -

ANDI
To you. And your dress.

FAIGY
L’chaim! I feel like a shiksa in 
this dress. 

She laughs.

ANDI
What’s a shiksa?

FAIGY
A Gentile girl. WASP I think you 
call her.

ANDI
Funny ass word.

FAIGY
You should hear some other words!

ANDI
Like what?

FAIGY
Kvetch! 

ANDI
Ka what?

Faigy laughs -
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FAIGY
Oy! It means to complain. 
Mishigost! Bullshit! Meshuga: 
Batshit.

They can’t stop giggling. The Gay Hotel Clerk watches them.

ANDI
Do you know what the word for blue 
is in Spanish? 

Faigy shakes her head.

ANDI (CONT’D)
“Azul.”

Andi looks straight at her -

ANDI (CONT’D)
Like your eyes.

And turns away to hide her reddening face as the food 
arrives. Faigy has a ton of food in front of her -

But Andi is distracted by a woman and a man drinking -

CU MARTINI. 

CU FROSTED MUG OF BEER. 

Andi looks to the side, inhales -

Faigy looks behind her, sees the people drinking.

FAIGY
Those drinks look butt ugly!

Andi’s smile returns. Faigy digs in with gusto.

Three men from inside the oak bar stare at Faigy, then Andi. 
They smile to each other. One of them points at the 
bartender, then at Faigy.  

Another server sets a Cosmopolitan in front of Faigy. She 
looks at the bar - the men nod at her.

Andi taps her fingers, fingers the edge of her drink and 
decides what to do. Her blood is boiling - she rises.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
No. Don’t!
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At the bar, Andi pours out the Cosmo right at their feet. 
Then inspects them one by one and stops dead in the face of 
the one who sent over the Cosmo.

She clinks the glass down on the bar with emphasis, turns to 
leave when -

MAN
Classy man’s suit you got there.

She walks off -

MAN (CONT’D)
You’re a man? Then let’s step 
outside and settle this, Rhett.

He stands, though a little tipsy. His friend holds him back. 
She turns.

ANDI
No thanks. I’ve got a sexy woman 
waiting. And, SHE’S going home with 
ME. Enjoy your night. Together.

INT. RESTAURANT - CONTINUOUS

Faigy smiles wide, raises her eyebrows at the Gay Hotel 
Clerk. She touches her neck, takes in a deep breath - so very 
turned on.

EXT. HOTEL ROOM - NIGHT

The couple stands on either side of the door looking in each 
other’s eyes for what seems an eternity. 

Andi clears the lump in her throat, reaches in her jacket 
pocket and removes the card key - 

Only her unsteady fingers fumble and drop it.

She scrambles for it, rises, quickly rights herself. She 
forces a nervous smile at Faigy, who stifles a laugh -

Then slides it in to the slot - but it won’t go in. She tries 
again - the door beeps as she puts her hand on the door 
handle, takes a deep breath -

And pushes it open. 

And as she holds it open, Faigy enters, holding Andi’s gaze, 
nearly brushing her chest by an inch as she enters sideways -
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INT. HOTEL ROOM - CONTINUOUS

And leans against the wall. 

Andi enters and leans against the opposite wall and there 
they face each other, locked in by the narrow entrance.

Andi’s open mouth hovers over Faigy’s but just before they 
graze together, Faigy stops suddenly and walks to the side of 
the bed and sits down.

Andi crosses her arms, adjusts her cravat - walks to the 
other side of the bed. She turns on the TV with the remote. 
Channel surfs for a moment. Lowers the volume.

And there they sit - on the bed - across from each other, 
just like Faigy and Shimmy did on their wedding night.

After a moment, Andi inhales, places her hand on her chest, 
walks over to Faigy’s side, sits down.

She reaches over, brushes Faigy’s neck with her fingers. 
Faigy flinches. After a moment, Andi does it again, traces 
her thumb across her neck, then the small of her clavicle -

Across to her shoulder, down her arm until she reaches her 
hand.

She raises Faigy’s hand up to her face, places Faigy’s palm 
against her cheek. 

Then, very sweetly, cups her cheek with it, kisses the open 
palm. She kisses her way up the arm - 

Finally, her mouth hovers over Faigy’s neck. Then, she moves 
her face slowly over Faigy’s mouth -

And they kiss.

Slow at first, then Andi wraps her arms around Faigy’s waist, 
pulls her in close. Faigy places her hands behind Andi’s 
head, pulling her as their mouths share little bites and 
kisses. 

Their bodies meld together, and Andi guides her down on the 
bed, lays on top of her.

ANDI
(whisper)

Oh Jesus.

FAIGY
(whisper)

Shh. Don’t say that.
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ANDI
Have you done this before?

FAIGY
Shh.

Andi tears off her cravat. Faigy unbuttons Andi’s shirt, 
pulls it off her shoulders - then traces Andi’s cut biceps. 

As Andi moves down to her stomach, Faigy sucks it in -

Suddenly trembling uncontrollably.

Andi comes up to Faigy’s face and holds it in her hands. She 
fingers the wig -

ANDI
(off the wig)

Can I take this off?

Faigy inhales, a deep breath of utter fear. But Andi ignores 
it, removes the wig, ever so gently to reveal -

Faigy’s short hair. Andi fingers her way through it -

Faigy cries.

FAIGY
Do you still like me?

ANDI
You’re more beautiful now than 
ever, my Azul.

Andi puts her hand under Faigy’s dress. Faigy’s breathing 
quickens until -

Andi enters her. She gasps - and they begin the slow dance of 
love making as the shadows of the TV dance across their 
bodies in a blue flicker of light.

INT. HOTEL ROOM - LATER

Faigy and Andi spoon. On the TV, “Shawshank Redemption.”

ANDI
Ahhh. This movie. 

FAIGY
It looks sad. And scary.
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ANDI
It’s a classic. Andy Dufresne. He’s 
in jail, see? Where he’s raped. A 
lot.

Her eyes drift away.

FAIGY
Men are raped too?

ANDI
Men rape anything. But this man... 
I love this man.

FAIGY
Why?

ANDI
He outsmarts them all. Escapes to 
Mexico. To freedom. That’s where my 
people are from.

FAIGY
My people are from Warsaw, Poland. 
Well, what’s left of them. Anyway, 
that’s a beautiful word. Freedom.
I feel like I know Andy Dufresne 
too. 

ANDI
You’ve seen this movie?

FAIGY
No. “Andy Dufresne” is my first 
movie.

Andi chuckles, showers Faigy with kisses up and down her 
neck. Snuggled again, Faigy places her hands on Andi’s. And 
feeling safe -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
I escaped too. From the same thing 
he did. I outsmarted them all. I am 
Hasidic. 

ANDI
What is that?

Faigy turns to face her.

FAIGY
One of them hurt me.

She turns away.
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FAIGY (CONT’D)
(whisper)

In bad ways.

FLASH

The Hasidic Rapist’s menacing full face looks down on a 
younger Faigy (9.)

END FLASH

And we’re back in -

Andi tries, but can’t hold back the tears, she 
hyperventilates -

FLASH

Andi’s terrorized, grotesque face as she’s pulled out from 
underneath the Hummer.

END FLASH

ANDI
Me too. I escaped. 

(whispers)
I did something ugly. 

FAIGY
What?

ANDI
I can’t tell you. 

FAIGY
Why?

ANDI
I can’t. I need to find my best 
friend. She disappeared last month 
after my father was murdered. After 
she got out. But I don’t have her 
courage. I’m scared.

She breaks down as Faigy takes her face in her hands.

FAIGY
We can outsmart them. Together.

ANDI
I can’t...

FAIGY
Stop. It is decided. But... 
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She takes Andi’s face in her hands -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
You can’t drink.

Andi shakes her head -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
No. Promise me!

ANDI
It’s too much. All too much.

FAIGY
Promise me!

And the two hold each other, watching the classic scene where 
Andy Dufresne emerges from the sewer into the river, reborn. 

In Faigy’s tearful eyes, we see the reflection of Dufresne 
holding up his arms in utter triumph at his freedom.

Andi nods “yes.” She promises.

INT. HOTEL ROOM - DAY

Andi and Faigy pack. Faigy fingers the wig - places it in her 
bag, just in case.

ANDI
Hey, I’ll be right back.

FAIGY
Where you going?

ANDI
Just to get us checked out.

INT. HOTEL HAIR SALON - CONTINUOUS

Andi walks in, looks at a hairstylist. Then releases her hair 
from the pony tail.

INT.  HOTEL ROOM - LATER

Andi enters, wearing her ball cap. Faigy sits on the edge of 
the bed when -

Andi sits next to her and takes off her cap, revealing - 

A short crew cut.
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Faigy covers her mouth.

ANDI
You don’t like? 

Faigy slowly runs her fingers through the back of Andi’s 
head. A shit-eating grin comes across her face.

She lovingly, slowly lowers Andi’s head to her mouth, kisses 
it. Then raises Andi’s face to hers - they look into each 
others eyes, totally in love. 

INT. HARLEY DAVIDSON SHOP - DAY

Andi eyes a motorcycle when a Biker Dude walks up wearing a 
tee-shirt that reads, “Freedom for all. All for Freedom.”

BIKER DUDE
You ride?

Andi nods. Faigy looks sideways at Andi -

FAIGY
You do?

Andi nods -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
Of course she does.

BIKER DUDE
You have good taste. This is the 
Sport Glide Wander Lustier. 
Milwaukee-Eight 107 engine, 
inverted front forks, and a Softail 
frame so your ride is lightweight. 
She’s a smooth ride. You can take 
her for a test ride -   

ANDI
No. I’ll take it.

BIKER DUDE
You know your bikes. Let’s set it 
up.

ANDI
No. Cash. Right now.

BIKER DUDE
We got some paper... 

Andi takes out a wad of cash, holds it up to him.
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ANDI
No. Right now.

The Biker Dude grins, shakes his head -

ANDI (CONT’D)
Right here. Right now. It’s all 
there. And, you throw in helmets, 
those saddle bags and two of those 
tee-shirts, okay?

Biker Dude touches his goatee -

BIKER DUDE
(counts the cash)

Hell, I’ll throw in a dozen.

EXT. KANSAS HIGHWAY - DAY

The two cruise past miles of Kansas wheat fields, each 
wearing their Freedom tee-shirts and cool helmets.

They ride past a sign that says, “Welcome to Colorado” and 
pull onto a side road surrounded by lush green trees.

EXT. CREEK SIDE - DAY

Andi takes off her boots, rolls up her pants, wades into the 
creek, ankle deep. She reaches into the side pockets of her 
jeans - 

Takes out a small hidden bottle of Patron. She hides it from 
Faigy, gulps. 

Then, looks back to make sure Faigy’s not watching. She 
drinks a second. Then - a third.

Then focuses on Crawdads scampering around the bottom, their 
claws raised as they fight each other for position on a rock. 

ANDI
What made you escape?

FAIGY
Aside from my uncle? I snuck out 
and went to the library. The real 
library. It’s forbidden to go 
there, ya know? And they had music 
there too at this library. Did you 
know that?

Andi smiles, stares at her with loving eyes.
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FAIGY (CONT’D)
What?

ANDI
Just you, Azul.

FAIGY
I picked out a CD only because it 
had such beautiful colors on it. 
And... I played it.

She closes her eyes, re-imagines -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
It was a song called “I Can See 
Clearly Now.”

She raises her face to the sky -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
My first song.

Searches for the words -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
It was like... magic. Like suddenly 
I could see clearly too. 

Andi sits next to her.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
I also saw a book about the 
Olympics. Do you know Nadia 
Comaneci?

Andi nods “yes.”

FAIGY (CONT’D)
An exquisite gymnast. 

Faigy lowers her eyes.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
I could have been that too.

Andi pops up -

ANDI
Come on. Let’s try it! 

FAIGY
Now?
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ANDI
Up!

FAIGY
No! I can’t...

Andi pulls her up. Faigy looks at Andi, bites her lip -

ANDI
(a la Yoda)

Do or do not. There is no try.

Then steps back, takes a deep breath -

And cartwheels - with no grace whatsoever, landing flat on 
her ass.

BUT she rises up like a gymnast - 

Sticks out her chest and they laugh hysterically.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Practice! Patience you must have, 
my young Hasidic beauty.

(whispers)
Wanna know my hidden talent? 

She opens her backpack. Takes out her gun, checks it.

FAIGY
Oy! What are you doing with THAT?

ANDI
Making sure no one disturbs my 
shit.

FAIGY
(very Jewish)

Your shit’s already disturbed.

ANDI
That makes two of us, azul.

FAIGY
Like peas and carrots.

ANDI
When did you see “Forrest Gump”?

FAIGY
What’s a “gump?”

65.



ANDI
(ala Yoda)

A lot of ground to cover we must.

FAIGY
That’s a wise way of saying that, 
ya know? You sound important.

Andi turns away, laughs to herself at her bad Yoda jokes.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
What’s so funny?

Andi holds out the gun to her -

ANDI
This is power. It’s my only 
protector. It speaks only one 
phrase in all languages. 

Faigy looks at the gun, then back at Andi.

FAIGY
What?

ANDI
Fuck. You.

Faigy takes the piece into her hands as if it’s a newborn 
baby.

FAIGY
Does it have a bullet in it?

ANDI
Don’t worry. See? The safety lock 
is on. You’re holding the Desert 
Eagle .50 Caliber handgun. 
Affectionately called the “Dezzy,” 

Faigy’s eyes widen. She tries to aim it, narrows her eyes but 
the big gun only wobbles in her petite hands. 

Andi comes up from behind her, helps steady Faigy’s aim as 
she wraps her arms around her. Her eyes lustily focused on 
Faigy’s neck. 

They both stare down a tree in the background.

ANDI (CONT’D)
(whispers in her ear)

The .50 caliber projectile packs a 
massive punch that will tear apart 
any human target. You’ll like this. 

(MORE)
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It was developed for use in 
Israel’s military. 

Faigy smiles at the word “Israel.”

FAIGY
A Jewish gun.

ANDI
Wanna shoot it?

And at that, Faigy hands it back. Shakes her head “no.”

Andi snatches it up in one hand and in a lightning fast 
motion, shoots dead on at the tree -

Hits it square in the center, sending a loud ping into the 
wind as the bark of the tree explodes into a thousand little 
pieces.

ANDI (CONT’D)
That’s MY talent.

Andi winces, lowers her head after she shoots, like the 
reluctant warrior she is.

Faigy winces, covers her ears.

FAIGY
You’re rough!

Andi shrugs -

ANDI
You approve? Of who I am? Butch?

She nods -

FAIGY
You’re my butch. And one with a 
soft heart and a gentle soul.

Faigy picks up her bag, looks over at the wounded tree - then 
watches Andi tucking the piece back into her bag.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
A Jewish gun and a Mexican butch. 
Oy vay!

INT. MILITARY OFFICE - DAY

The camera holds dead on Hawley.

ANDI (CONT’D)
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TITLE UNDER: 3 DAYS EARLIER

LT. COL. HAWLEY
The United States Marine Corps is 
242 years old. We’ve fought every 
war since November 10, 1775. We are 
the most elite soldiers in all the 
goddamn world. A brotherhood of men 
of a separate kind. Not these Navy 
boys in faggety white monkey suits 
and Pillsbury dough boy hats. And 
definitely not those college 
fraternity shit birds. We’re 
talking REAL men. Trained killers 
who in the blink of fly’s eye will 
gut the enemy and not give two 
shits about it.

He lights a Churchill cigar, sucks in, then rolls it around 
in his massive fingers.

LT. COL HAWLEY
And these men deserve the best. And 
I won’t have weakness in my beloved 
Corps. Women are weak! Women are 
smarter than us bastards. But that 
don’t matter two shits as we got 
the might. And so long as that is 
so, we will take what is ours. And 
that is not just good old fashioned 
woman-hating speech. That is fact.

He sits back in his chair.

LT. COL. HAWLEY
I find it smart and perfectly 
acceptable to take out one woman at 
the promotion of another. Of you. 
You will feel like a piece of 
maggot shit. For a while. But 
you’ll walk with pride knowing you 
did your duty for our country. 

And now the camera swings around, revealing -

Erin -

In DRESS BLUES. A BLACK LEATHER BAG sits next to her.

ERIN
I’m honored, sir.

He snuffs out his Churchill.
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LT. COL HAWLEY
Don’t ever contact me from this day 
on. If you do, I’ll gut you, your 
cat and the birds that fly around 
your house.

ERIN
Sir. Yes sir.

He walks over to her holding the identical copy of the BLACK 
LEATHER SUITCASE she has. He sets it on the floor. He lays 
his hand on her shoulder -

LT. COL HAWLEY
Bow with me in prayer. “Dear God, 
thank you for making America the 
greatest goddamn country in the 
world. Thank you for sacrificing 
your son, Jesus Christ. In return, 
we offer the good deeds of this 
here lady Marine. May G-d bless her 
soul. Amen.”

He picks up her empty suitcase. She stands. Picks up his.

LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
Go.

ERIN
Thank you, sir.

INT. BATHROOM - SAME

Erin opens the black leather bag: A GUN, some special, 
sophisticated weapons, two CYANIDE pills, and enough money to 
buy a building.

EXT. DENVER SUBURB - DAY

The Harley pulls up to a modest house surrounded by lush 
trees and a modest green front lawn.

Andi looks back at Faigy with wild, fearful eyes.

FAIGY
Where are we?

ANDI
I’ll be right back. You okay? 

FAIGY
What’s going on?

69.



ANDI
Later Azul. I will. Trust me.

Andi walks up to the broken screen door, knocks. A DISHEVELED 
MAN appears -

His eyes are bloodshot, his eyelids low.

DISHEVELED MAN
Yeah.

ANDI
Sorry to bother you sir. You don’t 
know who I am. 

She hesitates -

ANDI (CONT’D)
I’m Sgt. Andrea Lopez. I served 
with Maggie in Mosul. Is she here?

The Disheveled Man opens the screen door, and as it squeaks 
open -

DISHEVELED MAN
I know who you are.

He looks over at Faigy -

DISHEVELED MAN (CONT’D)
She coming in?

ANDI
No. Just me.

Andi enters, sees -

INT. HOUSE - CONTINUOUS

A portrait of Maggie in her dress blues hanging on the wall. 
Even with a square jaw and take-no-bullshit piercing blue 
eyes, she’s womanly and soft. 

Next to the portrait is her DIPLOMA from the Citadel. In a 
SHADOW BOX sit her many medals, pins and stripes. 

DISHEVELED MAN
I’m Michael. Maggie’s husband.

Andi can’t stop looking at Maggie’s portrait. She bites her 
lip, pushing back tears.
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ANDI
I know.

MICHAEL
You were in Mosul too, you say?

She finally turns, clears the lump in her throat -

ANDI
Yes sir.

MICHAEL
Then this calls for the good stuff.

He pulls out a large bottle of Jameson, two shot glasses, 
pours - 

MICHAEL (CONT’D)
Jameson. 18 year Reserve.

Michael raises his glass -

MICHAEL (CONT’D)
To the corps.

He shoots. Pours another.

MICHAEL (CONT’D)
And to mystery.

Andi shoots. He pours her one. She shoots again, her face 
relieved at the alcohol but bearing the guilt of breaking her 
promise to Faigy.

A pause, his bloodshot eyes dart, then -

MICHAEL (CONT’D)
Are you as fucked up as she was?

Andi rocks back and forth. Her eyes flutter - she nods.

ANDI
You said “was?”

His voice cracks as -

MICHAEL
Maggie’s gone. Just gone. Just like 
that. 

Michael pours another shot -

Andi considers. She desperately wants, needs it -
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ANDI
When did she disappear?

MICHAEL
Last month. She didn’t come back 
home effed up from the war. The bad 
stuff crept in over a matter of 
time. Then one day, bad things 
started to happen.

ANDI
“Bad things?”

MICHAEL
Our baby girl disappeared.

Just then, a 7-year-old little girl walks in slowly. But she 
is more zombie than girl.

He pets the little girl’s head. His lips quiver.

MICHAEL (CONT’D)
Maggie kept babbling she knew this 
day would come. Then one day, our 
little girl walked up the driveway.
Just like that. She barely speaks a 
word now.

LITTLE GIRL
Are you a girl or a boy?

MICHAEL
Sorry.

ANDI
It’s okay. I’m a... girl. A woman. 
Some of us are a little of both.

The little girl reaches out, touches Andi’s face.

MICHAEL
Then, out of the blue -

FLASHBACK

IN BLACK AND WHITE

INT. BEDROOM - NIGHT

A middle-aged woman and her husband sleep until -

MICHAEL (V.O.)
Maggie’s mother flipped out.
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They are both violently ripped from the bed and dragged down 
the hall by their feet. They tape the woman’s mouth, put a 
cotton hood over her head -

But hold the husband down by the head as one injects him in 
the neck with a long hypodermic needle. 

They tie her up to a chair. An older man steps in from the 
shadows.

They pull the hood off her head. The Man pulls a chair up to 
her.

MAN
Sorry for the intrusion. 

He grins.

MAN (CONT’D)
I just wanted to clear the air on a 
few things. Now, you know your 
husband here is waiting for a 
kidney. You know he’s 2nd on the 
list. You know without it he will 
die. Is this correct? Just nod your 
head.

She nods her head.

MAN (CONT’D)
He will never get that kidney. He 
will slowly and painfully turn into 
a dry stick and crack in half. So. 
You would like to see this change? 
Am I right?

She stares wild-eyed at him.

MAN (CONT’D)
Now is a good time to nod.

She nods again.

MAN (CONT’D)
Only I can make this happen. But 
you have to help me. Want to know 
how you can help me?

She nods, then nods over to the other men.

MAN (CONT’D)
No, no, no. Do you think we want to 
hurt you like that? No.
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He puts his hand over his heart.

MAN (CONT’D)
We are gentlemen. No. What you have 
to do is to tell someone to also 
help me. So... did you know your 
daughter was deployed in Mosul?

She nods.

MAN (CONT’D)
She was involved in some ugly 
business. Some very un-American 
business. I won’t bother you with 
details. You will tell her, simply 
and calmly, that I know what she 
did. I know how she disrespected 
the Corps. We all know. And we all 
know how she shares our American 
values of loyalty to family. If 
she’s loyal to you, to her child, 
she will know what to do.

The Woman nods. He rips off the duct tape.

MAN (CONT’D)
Well then. What are you going to 
tell her?

WOMAN
That you know what she did.

MAN
And what else?

WOMAN
To take care of her family.

MAN
You know, I like you. I can tell 
you are a kind and loving mother. 
Do the right thing and tell her. 
And for this, you have my 
gratitude. And your husband will 
get his kidney.

He puts the chair aside. Turns to leave -

MAN (CONT’D)
Oh. And don’t worry about your 
husband. He’ll wake up in 6 hours. 
And will not remember anything that 
happened here.
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He waves to his goons -

They untie her and disappear as fast as they came. 

The Woman falls to the floor, crawls over to her husband. 
Sobs over him.

END FLASHBACK

END BLACK AND WHITE

And we’re back in -

The little girl whimpers. Michael holds her close.

MICHAEL
I don’t know what her mother told 
her. Two days later, she was gone.

He tucks his head into his daughter’s neck -

MICHAEL (CONT’D)
What the hell happened to my wife 
out there?

Andi looks down -

ANDI
She was nothing more than a 
soldier. Brave. Tough. 
Compassionate when she had to be.

Then looks to the side, guilt in her eyes.

ANDI (CONT’D)
She saved my life. 

Andi stands.

ANDI (CONT’D)
I’ll find her.

Michael buries his face into the kid’s neck, puts his hand 
over his forehead.

He breaks apart, almost hyperventilating -

MICHAEL
She’s the love of my life. Our 
child needs her.

She turns to leave when -
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MICHAEL (CONT’D)
Our little girl. Her name is 
Andrea. That’s how I knew it was 
you.

And looks at the expressionless child. 

She holds her trembling hand over her mouth, cries.

EXT. HOUSE - CONTINUOUS

Faigy on the Harley. Andi kick starts it -

FAIGY
You okay?

She tries to start it again -

ANDI
No.

FAIGY
Where are we going now?

ANDI
The coast.

EXT. PACIFIC COAST HIGHWAY - DAY

They drive between the beach side Malibu bungalows, the blue 
Pacific and the cliffs of Malibu. Despite the beauty, Andi’s 
eyes are focused dead ahead.

The two pull into a cheap motel on Pacific Coast Highway.

INT. MOTEL - NIGHT

The clock reads 1 AM. Andi sits on the side of the bed. She 
holds her head in her hands -

SFX: We hear the POP, POP, POP of an M16 -

And covers her ears, presses her hands deeper and deeper  
into them.

Faigy’s little voice cuts through -

FAIGY
Baby?

She touches Andi’s head.

76.



FAIGY (CONT’D)
Aww sweetie. You’re sweating.

She rises, gets a cold towel and wipes down Andi.

Andi pulls away, looks out the window, sees a -

Red neon light down the street. A BAR.

ANDI
(jumps up)

I’m going out.

She finds her clothes, pulls up her pants. Faigy pulls her 
back -

FAIGY
No!

ANDI
Only I know what’s good for me. I 
need a shot and a beer. That’s MY 
way.

FAIGY
Don’t you dare leave me. You told 
me you’d never leave me. 

Andi’s hand reaches the door knob -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
Don’t you go Andrea Eva Lopez!

But at the sound of her voice, Andi turns. She falls to her 
knees, hyperventilates.

ANDI
You just don’t know.

Faigy gets on her knees, holds up Andi’s face. Looks her in 
the eye.

FAIGY
YES. Yes I do.

Faigy holds Andi like a baby. After a moment -

ANDI
I can tell you what happened now, 
Azul.

The pop, pop, pop returns.
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ANDI (CONT’D)
Something bad. Something... 
unimaginable.

FLASHBACK

IN BLACK AND WHITE

EXT. IRAQ BATTLE FIELD - NIGHT

UNDER A HUMMER: Andi and Maggie in the battle field. Firing.

ANDI (V.O.)
It was Christmas Eve.

Bullets whoosh past Andi like a stampede of fireflies. 

She rolls, lowers her head, afraid to shoot.

ANDI (O.S.)
It was like standing in the middle 
of a highway of shooting stars. But 
I couldn’t do it. I couldn’t kill.

Maggie sees this, taps Andi’s hands -

MAGGIE
YOU’VE GOT TO SHOOT OR WE’LL BOTH 
DIE OUT HERE! SHOOT!

Just then, Andi sprays a barrage of bullets into the dark, 
her body jerking back from the immense fire power of the M16.

And then - an eerie quiet. 

Maggie points to their ammo - Andi nods - and Maggie back 
crawls from under the Hummer.

POV Andi at the desert. All is still. Until...

She hears something, tightens her aim when - 

A FORCE yanks her violently backward, flips her over -

Stuffs a knot of SOCKS in her mouth, forces her arms behind 
her back -

Binds her with the precision of a Navy Seal.

The “force,” a MALE SOLDIER, drags her swiftly through the 
desert, face down, by her tied up hands. 
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Pulled by one foot, her head bounces off rocks, boots drag 
behind her like a rag doll.

The pop, pop, pop continues in the far distance.

The Marine stops, pulls out his penis -

RAPIST
This is for singing to the C.O.

And shoves it into her mouth, simultaneously stripping off 
her fatigues. 

He pulls out, shoves the socks back in to her mouth -

Then rapes her -

Her face twists in utter horror - her eyes scream -

But there is only the sound of his grunts, the distant pop, 
pop, pop and her pathetic gasps for air. She looks wildly 
into his eyes, then blankly up at the patterns of stars in 
the night sky. 

The rape continues and continues on.

POV THE RAPE THROUGH THE GREEN OF NIGHT GOGGLES - 

As a presence circles them, watching them, when -

Suddenly, a Ka-Bar knife slices across the rapists neck. 
Blood spurts onto Andi’s face. He gargles -

Dies on top, still inside her. 

Camera reveals -

MAGGIE. 

She hauls the dead rapists body off her comrade - -

ANDI (V.O.)
Maggie.

Slices off the hand ties with the same bloody knife with 
which she sliced the rapist. 

Mercilessly, she slices off the rapists penis, lugs the dead 
rapist by the legs deeper into the desert -

ANDI
(whispering)

You didn’t have to kill him. 
(MORE)
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I’m not delicate. I could’ve lived 
with it as just my own secret.

MAGGIE
No way Andi. You’ve got to toughen 
up. We’re here to kill. You’ve got 
to face that.

ANDI
No! I don’t want a part of this. 

She falls to her knees. Maggie hugs her.

MAGGIE
This asshole was no better than the 
enemy. So I killed him. Not you. I 
killed him for the Corps. For you.

Maggie stops, turns.

MAGGIE (CONT’D)
For us. All of us.

Maggie puts her arm around Andi’s shoulder as Andi calms 
down.

They shove him in a body bag. Then they dig -

POV long shot from night sky as the they disappear into the 
desert.

END FLASHBACK 

And we’re back to -

INT. MOTEL ROOM - SAME

Faigy holds Andi’s head like Virgin Mary in the Pieta.

ANDI
I’m AWOL. Do you know what that 
means?

Faigy shakes her head.

ANDI (CONT’D)
It means “absent without leave.” 

FAIGY
That’s what I am. I’m AWOL too.

Andi looks up at Faigy -

ANDI (CONT'D)
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ANDI
That’s why no can ever know about 
me. Or where I am. No one. 

FAIGY
And me too.

ANDI
You’re the only one who knows what 
happened to me. To Maggie. And 
about what we did. When they find 
me, I’ll  be arrested for desertion 
and murder. I’ll be thrown into the 
brig until I die or they kill me. 
And I’ll be like Andy Dufresne.  

Andi clings to Faigy, holding her tighter and tighter as for 
dear life -

ANDI (CONT’D)
They can never find me. Ever.

Andi traces the outline of Faigy’s lips.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Especially now. Because. Then there 
was you. My azul. 

Faigy puts her face in Andi’s hair -

FAIGY
I will never let them take you. 
Never. 

INT. MOTEL ROOM - DAY

Faigy is tucked into the blankets, awakens -

FAIGY
What time is it?

ANDI
Shh. Go back to sleep.

FAIGY
Where are you going?

She finishes dressing, stands, looks straight at Faigy -

ANDI
I’m going to bring Maggie home. 
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EXT. MALIBU - DAY

Andi races up PCH, crouched down, riding fast against the 
wind. She passes Pepperdine, a university bathed in white up 
on a hill.

Then a lobster shack, a Japanese restaurant, a roadside fish 
stand -

Until she reaches Point Dume. She pulls over at a sign on the 
right -

BEACH LANE.

She pulls over to the side of the road. Breathes heavy, as if 
she just ran by foot to the location. 

Then, she turns onto the street.

EXT. HOUSE - DAY

In a remote area hidden by lush trees and flowers sits a 
large house, more like a giant cottage - 

A place of peace.

Andi pulls up, turns off the engine and hears chimes play 
serene music in the gentle ocean breeze in tune with 
trickling water into a pond where a school of Koi swim.

She walks up the stone stairs to the door. But before she can 
ring the bell, a woman meets her there. 

She is a kindly woman - RUTH, 80, a former Hippie with long, 
gray hair and sun-kissed skin - a beautiful woman with wisdom 
etched into her blue eyes.

RUTH
Hello my dear. Mi casa es su casa.

INT. SITTING ROOM - DAY

Ruth blends tea leaves, adding to an antique tea set. She 
pours - then take a sip.

RUTH
Quiets the soul. Better than a 
pill. Those goddamn pharmaceutical 
companies think they have the 
market on mental illness and what 
not. 

(MORE)
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The patriarchal establishment of 
corporations is especially cruel to 
the poor. Are you politically 
active?

Andi stares into her tea cup, shakes her head.

ANDI
I’m just fighting to stay alive. 

RUTH
Um hmm. You are consumed with 
grief. You are looking for your 
friend.

ANDI
Yes. Maggie.

RUTH
How did you meet her?

ANDI
In basic. Then we met up again in 
Iraq.

Andi looks to the side -

ANDI (CONT’D)
She loved being a Marine. Always 
wanted to be a soldier, to serve 
her country. She was a star. 
Strong, ya know? Like mentally 
fierce. 

RUTH
And you? Did you want to serve your 
country?

ANDI
My dad was in the Corps. Thirty 
years. Three tours as a grunt, then 
a combat photographer.

She reaches in her pocket, pulls out the Purple Heart -

ANDI (CONT’D)
I looked up to her the way I did 
him.

RUTH
But you didn’t want to kill.

Ruth holds the Purple Heart. Sighs.

RUTH (CONT'D)
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RUTH (CONT’D)
Ahh war. The mind boggles at the 
hate that brings us to kill a 
perfect stranger.

She hands back the medal.

RUTH (CONT’D)
Men and their egotistical emotions. 
Emotional beings they are.

Andi’s lip quivers -

ANDI
I killed people.

Andi bows her head, cries.

ANDI (CONT’D)
In the end, even though you put a 
bullet in their face, you are 
murdered by insane injustice. By 
grief, by guilt.

RUTH
I know what happened out there.

Andi nods.

ANDI
We just wanted to serve. We didn’t 
know an enemy was within. You’re 
the only person she could trust. 
How did she come to meet someone 
like you?

RUTH
A cafe in Amsterdam. When she was 
19. She backpacked through Europe 
for a year. 

ANDI
She told me about that.

RUTH
I was sitting in a corner smoking 
hash. 

She looks up -

RUTH (CONT’D)
That hash was the best high I ever 
had. She walked into a pot cafe and 
asked for food.
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She chuckles -

`RUTH
She was just lovely in her naïveté 
but with a wild, free look in her 
eye. We talked all night long - her 
dreams, the suffering of the world, 
peace, John Lennon, 1968. She was 
exquisite.

ANDI
That’s her. 

Andi bites her lip -

ANDI (CONT’D)
Do you know where she is?

Ruth rolls a joint. Her old, trembling hands wind the paper 
perfectly around the weed. She licks it, seals it, lights it. 

She takes a hit - hands over to Andi. 

Andi reaches out, then pulls back her hand -

ANDI (CONT’D)
No thanks.

She takes another hit. Inhales, then exhales. Then, very 
slowly -

RUTH
(a tear forms)

If only you didn’t have to ask me 
that question. 

ANDI
I’ve seen legs blown off, bullets 
rip through the faces of men, 
children blown away and 
incinerated. Tell me. I’m not 
delicate.

RUTH
But you can’t kill.

Ruth rises -

RUTH (CONT’D)
Follow me.
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EXT. HOUSE - DAY 

And they travel down a path surrounded by lush green trees, 
their leaves flowing to and fro in the breeze, creating a 
paradise of seclusion. 

They move further and further in until -

They come upon an old, weather worn TRAILER surrounded by 
weeds. Nothing special here. 

It’s white with a faded blue stripe across the side. 

Andi walks up to the door, looks back at Ruth -

RUTH
You don’t need to go in there.

But Andi tries the knob. It won’t budge.

RUTH (CONT’D)
Let whatever happened in there stay 
in there.

But Andi runs at the door, breaks it down -

And runs in -

INT. TRAILER - CONTINUOUS 

To find utter chaos. Dishes in the tiny sink, pizza boxes on 
the counter and used hypodermic needles. At least 10.

Andi picks up a needle. Tilts her head. Frowns. In the 
corner, she finds twine with faded crimson blood stains. 

On the bed -

She finds even more twine. Vomit on the pillow - she looks 
under it. Finds -

A fingernail with scratched up red polish.

It’s all too much - she covers her mouth, runs out. Bends 
over and vomits until she dry heaves. She looks up through 
the leaves directly into the sun.

RUTH
I had no idea. It’s so far out here 
- I didn’t hear a thing.
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ANDI
She was alone. Alone... here... in 
this horrid beauty.

Ruth looks up at a tree and its branch. Andi follows Ruth’s 
eyes -

Sees a noose.

Andi’s eyes widen in horror.

ANDI (CONT’D)
(breathless)

My Maggie.

She falls to her knees.

RUTH
My exquisite little friend.

And through red, teary eyes of defeat -

ANDI
Who ARE these monsters? They hunted 
her down. They can do anything.

Andi falls fully to the ground - under the tree branch - as 
the camera pulls up and away - 

Over Point Dume and into the Pacific.

EXT. PACIFIC COAST HIGHWAY - DAY

The Harley races down until Andi finds a dirt off-ramp. She 
circles up big dust with dangerously low 360’s, circling 
round and round again until - 

She flies off, body slides 10 feet away. 

Her body covered in scrapes, her mouth fills with sand-laced 
dirt. The Harley continues to spin on its own, then plops 
over, engine still running and in gear.

And as the wheels spin and the engine roars, Andi 
hyperventilates rolling over as a silent scream overtakes. 
Then -

A scream like that of a majestic Grizzly caught in the sharp 
claw of an inhumane trap.

She curls up into a ball and covers her eyes to cry out her 
desperation.
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EXT. THE SHACK - NIGHT

A tiki-hut inspired bar where students come to get wasted and 
laid on the beach.

Andi drives by, spots the neon signs: “$4 Coronas, $4 Patron 
Shots.” 

She slows down, makes a U-turn. She stares at the bar, 
considering. She parks.

INT. THE SHACK - CONTINUOUS

Boisterous frat boys suck down tequila shots, girls dance. 
The busty bartender, clad only in a bikini.

INT. MOTEL ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Faigy sits on edge of bed flipping through channels. Looks at 
the clock: 6:30 PM.

INT. THE SHACK - CONTINUOUS

Andi sits at the bar, half in the bag. In the back, the party 
goes on with the college kids. The sexy bartender pours Andi 
another beer. 

ANDI
Thanks. What’s your name?

BARTENDER
Brittany.

ANDI
Brittany. Pretty name. 

BRITTANY
You’re not from around here.

Andi shrugs, shakes her head.

From the back room, a couple of FRAT BOYS notice the two 
women interacting.

BRITTANY (CONT’D)
Oh, I get it. The mysterious 
stranger type.

ANDI
You look like “Baywatch.”
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BRITTANY
Ya’ think? 

Brittany leans over the bar, her cleavage practically in 
Andi’s face.

BRITTANY (CONT’D)
Thanks.

Brittany pours her a shot. Andi raises her beer glass to the 
beauty. They smile at each other. It stays there until -

FRAT BOY
(to Andi)

Hey. 

Andi looks, just stares at him.

FRAT BOY (CONT’D)
So I’m Sean, bud. We want to buy 
you a drink. Come join the party.

Andi looks back, raises her eyebrows -

LATER

The frat boys and Andi sit at the bar, drunk. Andi almost 
slips off the stool - a guy catches her.

ANDI
No. I’m ok.

SEAN
I insist.

FRAT BOY #2
What’s your name?

She says nothing. Sean lightly slaps her face -

SEAN
We didn’t hear that. Speak up.

ANDI
Andi.

FRAT BOY #3
Dddddayum! She even has a guys 
name.

ANDI
Fuck off.

But she can barely respond.
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SEAN
Hey, Andi. I want to tell you 
something.

He takes Andi’s face by the chin.

SEAN (CONT’D)
You don’t gotta chance with 
Brittany.

BRITTANY
HEY! Who says?

Frat Boy #2 raises his eyebrows at Sean. And at that, they 
drag her out to the beach -

BRITTANY (CONT’D)
Leave her alone! Let her go!

Force her on her knees. Sean unzips his pants.

FRAT BOY #3
Hey dude. You really gonna do this?

SEAN
Fuck yeah.

FRAT BOY #3
I don’t know man.

FRAT BOY #2
Come on you pussy. This is awesome.

Sean pulls out his penis. Puts his hand behind Andi’s head. 
And at that -

Andi rises, the reality of her situation hits her - 

She goes into military mode, strikes a fierce Karate pose, 
looks wild-eyed at her prey.

In the distance, the reggae music is wildly out of sync with 
her predicament. 

Sean laughs - looks at his friends.

SEAN
Can you believe this dyke?

And just as fast, she rabbit punches him with her palm. He 
goes down like a rag doll. 

Frat Boy #3 slowly approaches, holds out his hand to help 
her. But she slaps his hand away -
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She back walks slowly to the shack -

And all eyes on her. The crowd quiets. Brittany watches from 
behind the bar, not sure what to do.

EXT. THE SHACK - CONTINUOUS

Brittany runs out the door -

But Andi is sprinting like the wind down the coast. 

After her wild dash, she jogs straight into traffic - doing 
her best to jump in front of passing cars who swerve on a 
dime to avoid her. She stops - throws up her arms like 
Dufresne’s raised arms in his pose of freedom -

But removes her shirt and throws it into the wind. She 
sprints off - reaches in her pockets and flings $100 bills 
into the wind -

Then strips off her pants -

And runs and runs in her boxer briefs and wife beater, 
finally tripping and collapsing by a parked pristine state of 
the art decked out black Hummer. 

She crawls underneath it when suddenly, she hears -

The pop, pop, pop of an M16. 

She puts her hands over her ears until the moment passes, 
then curls up in to a ball and passes out.

INT. MOTEL - CONTINUOUS

Faigy awakens, then looks at the shitty brown clock: 1:02 AM.

She puts on her shoes and walks out the door, looking both 
ways lest anyone see her -

EXT. PACIFIC COAST HIGHWAY - CONTINUOUS

And she walks on the side of the PCH, surveilling her 
surroundings with intensity. 

The cold of the morning ocean breeze hits her - she zips up 
her hoodie and pulls her arms in to her chest.

In the distance, she sees the The Shack. She stops - sighs, 
runs toward it. Then spots the Harley parked right outside. 
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INT. THE SHACK - CONTINUOUS

Faigy steps in. Her eyes bulge, she bites her lip. She’s 
never seen anything like it. And it’s the first time she’s 
heard Reggae. She looks all around, wide-eyed, taking it all 
in.

A few guys turn around to look at her. One of them in 
particular smiles at her.

Brittany walks to her at the door, then sweetly -

BRITTANY
Can I get you something hun? Some 
water?

Faigy backs up - shakes her head, flashes a fake smile. She 
rushes out the door - then runs -

EXT. THE SHACK - CONTINUOUS

Back down the coast. Faigy runs fast, then stops, bends over, 
about to faint. And there in the dirt, she sees a few of the 
$100 bills Andi tossed. 

She finds Andi’s pants, her shirt and follows the $100 bills 
to - 

Andi, under the Hummer, shaking with cold. She crawls under 
with her, removes her hoodie and puts it over Andi’s 
shoulders.

FAIGY
It’s Azul. I’m here with you. No 
one can hurt you now.

She wraps her arms around her, kisses her face everywhere. 
After a minute -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
Come on.

Andi slowly crawls out, still wasted. But as soon as they are 
out -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
You promised you’d never leave me! 
You promised!

Faigy punches her in the arm, almost pushing her back.
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ANDI
Holy shit woman! That’s some right 
you got there.

She puts her hand behind Andi’s neck, pulls her close -

FAIGY
Never leave me.

They stand forehead to forehead -

FAIGY (CONT’D)
You’re my beshert.

ANDI
Ba shirt? 

FAIGY
My soul mate. You’re my intended.

ANDI
Soul mate.

As they walk off -

FAIGY
Next time, if you want to strip, do 
it for me, okay?

INT. MOTEL ROOM - NIGHT

Faigy showers with Andi, tenderly washing her body and her 
hair and her face and the scrapes. She towels her dry, then 
places her in the bed. 

She lifts up the blanket, then crawls in beside her, and 
lifts her head gently onto her shoulder. She caresses her 
everywhere, massaging her face, her neck, her shoulders.

They fall asleep.

EXT. CROWN HEIGHTS - DAY

A BLACK SUV trails Faigy’s rapist uncle. It stops. Lt. Col. 
Hawley emerges from a BLACK SUV. He inspects the other 
Hasidic men walking down the street then follows the Uncle.
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EXT. PACIFIC COAST HIGHWAY - DAY

The Harley pulls up to a secluded road. They cruise along 
until Andi parks.

FAIGY
Where are we?

ANDI
You’ll see.

The two hike a trail covered by chaparral, then - 

Arrive at a cliff.

ANDI (CONT’D)
Sit right here. Don’t get too 
close. This is the best spot.

And as Faigy sits, she looks down the cliff to see -

WHALES. A whole pod of them, breaching, frolicking. Next to 
them, a team of DOLPHINS race by, jumping.

Faigy holds her cheeks -

FAIGY
It’s true! It’s true! 

She jumps up to inch closer.

Andi pulls her right back, wraps her around Faigy’s waist, 
pulls her in tight.

ANDI
Holy hell woman! Settle down.

Faigy cries -

FAIGY
It’s magic! They are free!

From behind, Andi nuzzles her chin into Faigy’s neck, taking 
in her scent. Faigy turns - their mouths hover over each 
other and they kiss.

INT. MOTEL ROOM - NIGHT

They make love. Faigy sits on Andi’s lap, kissing 
passionately. Andi rolls her over on her back, then enters 
her with a dildo.
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Faigy moans - and when Andi turns her head away for a moment, 
Faigy switches to her defense mode of looking up at the 
ceiling. For a flicker of a moment, she drifts off 
remembering all the times she checked out from her rape -

BUT something comes over her. She turns her head into Andi’s 
face -

FAIGY
Look at me. Look at ME. 

And the two look each other in the eye, forever present in 
their lovemaking.

INT. MOTEL ROOM - DAY

Faigy sleeps. Andi, dressed, sits on the side of the bed 
looking at her. She awakens. Faigy leans up, and the lovers 
kiss.

FAIGY
I need a bagel.

ANDI
Well then, I shall run to the 
store. 

FAIGY
Let’s go.

Andi kisses Faigy’s shoulder -

ANDI
No. No. I’ll bring you breakfast in 
bed.

FAIGY
(laughs)

You won’t know what to order.

Andi grabs a pen and paper.

ANDI
May I take your order, Ms. 
Milstein?

FAIGY
Why yes, captive waiter. One
Everything bagel.

ANDI
You want one of each kind?
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FAIGY
No. An “everything bagel.” Sheesh. 
Where have you been living? I want 
an everything bagel with novi and a 
schmear.

ANDI
Care to say that one more time in 
English? My Yiddish is limited to 
kvetch.

FAIGY
Cream cheese. Lox. Tomatoes. Onion. 
Simple.

Andi leaves.

Faigy watches TV, fascinated by a Sponge Bob cartoon. 
Suddenly, a rap on the screen door.

But Faigy doesn’t hear it against the Sponge’s piercing 
laugh. In steps - 

Erin. Holding the black bag.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
Oh my god. From the train.

ERIN
I was afraid you wouldn’t remember 
me. Shalom!

FAIGY
Shalom. I remember you, of course. 
Turn around please.

Faigy rises, wraps the sheet around her naked body.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
What are you doing here?

ERIN
Don’t you know? 

FAIGY
No.

Faigy dresses fast.

ERIN
Andi called me. I happened to be in 
LA doing a show. 
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FAIGY
She called you? Why did she call 
you?

ERIN
I think she needed a friend. She 
told me everything that happened. 
In Iraq.

Faigy is perplexed. She looks sideways at Erin.

FAIGY
She would never do that.

Faigy crosses her arms.

INT. GROCERY STORE - CONTINUOUS

ANDI
(to stock boy)

Do you sell lox?

STOCK BOY
That’s seafood.

He points down the aisle -

INT. MOTEL ROOM - CONTINUOUS

ERIN
Wait. Oh crap.

Erin exhales. Sets down the black bag.

ERIN (CONT’D)
This is awkward. She didn’t tell 
you about us? 

FAIRY
“Us?”

ERIN
Yes. She and I. Together.

FAIGY
I don’t believe you.

ERIN
Don’t you know who I am?
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INT. GROCERY STORE - CONTINUOUS

At the seafood counter -

ANDI
I need some lox.

SEAFOOD GUY
Smoked or not?

ANDI
Uh, yes. I guess. What do most 
people order?

SEAFOOD GUY
Smoked.

ANDI
Then smoked.

He hands her the package.

INT. MOTEL ROOM - CONTINUOUS

FAIGY
I don’t care if you’re the Grand 
Rabbi of Riga because I escaped 
from him, too.

ERIN
That’s too bad Faigy. That’s too 
bad.

In an instant, she punches Faigy hard on the face. Faigy goes 
down -

But tries to get up -

Erin laughs. Pulls her up by the collar -

ERIN (CONT’D)
Where did she go, my dear?

And through bloody teeth -

FAIGY
Geyn tsu genem!

And again, Erin punches her in the gut, flings her against 
the wall. Her body falls backward as her head bounces 
forward.
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ERIN
(laughs)

Ha! Go to hell, she says. I am your 
hell.

Erin opens the black bag. Pulls out twine and a hypodermic.

ERIN (CONT’D)
I’m not leaving until you tell me.

FAIGY
Geyn tau genem!!

She punches her dead on in the face again, sending her to the 
floor where she hits her head against the bed post.

She kicks her in the gut -

Faigy vomits.

ERIN
Aww. Now see what you made me do? I 
hate to hit a girl. But times are 
different now. 

Erin takes Faigy by the chin -

ERIN (CONT’D)
Did that feel good? Cause next time 
it’ll be real hurt. 

(whispers)
Not like the soft stuff I just gave 
you. Now, one more time. WHERE IS 
SHE?

Faigy struggles, but she rises up slowly, in great pain, 
holding her stomach. 

FAIGY
GEYN. TAU. GENEM!

Erin laughs, shakes her head.

Her mouth bloody, her eye bruised, almost closed, Faigy 
stands there, waiting to take anything Erin can dish out.

Erin rabbit-punches her again.

INT. GROCERY STORE - CONTINUOUS

Andi picks the everything bagel, smells it, makes a face.
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INT. MOTEL ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Faigy goes down but still, she crawls, tries to rise, huddled 
down.

ERIN
You survived the Hasidim. 

She gets right in Faigy’s bloody face -

ERIN (CONT’D)
What’d they do to you? I know all 
about that secret society of men. 
The abuse. The suicides. So you 
think you can survive me.

She pulls out a 9 mm, shoves it in Faigy’s face. In the b.g., 
Sponge Bob theme continues.

ERIN (CONT’D)
Sponge Bob Faigy? Well, he’s a step 
up from that pathetic Uncle Moishy. 

She cocks the gun.

ERIN (CONT’D)
Whether you tell me or not, I will 
find her. After I kill you.

FAIGY
GEYN. TAU. GENEM! GEYN. TAU. GENEM!

Suddenly, Faigy lunges forward and bites hard into Erin’s 
calf. Erin yowls in pain, falls back. The 9 mil falls away 
from her -

But Faigy savagely shakes her mouth back and forth like a 
rapid Doberman until blood emerges -

And she stops, watching Erin writhe in pain. She raises her 
arms high over her bloody head, brings her fists down 
together - 

Right on Erin’s throat. She picks up the gun -

Screams - rises, grabs the lamp -

Rains it down on Erin’s head over and over again until -

Erin’s bloody head bobs - 

She dies.
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Faigy holds the gun on her, kicks her body, makes sure she’s 
dead.

She drags her by both legs into the bathroom, stumbles back 
into the room -

Scours it for Andi’s backpack. She finds it under the bed - 

Removes the Dezzy.

EXT. HOTEL - DAY

Andi walks in, sees the blood. Faigy smiles a bloody grin, 
hyperventilates.

ANDI
Holy shit!

She runs to Faigy, holds her. Then follows the blood trail 
into the bathroom, pulls over Erin’s face.

ANDI (CONT’D)
You did this?

FAIGY
(shrugs)

She lied. She said you told her  
everything that happened. She said 
she was your girlfriend.

Andi spies the black bag -

ANDI
We have to get out of here. And I 
mean now.

She puts a cold towel on Faigy’s face. Faigy takes it from 
her. Washes herself in the bathroom. 

Andi pokes through the contents of the black bag -- pulls out 
the twine and the hypodermic needles.

FAIGY
(from the bathroom)

Can we go to a nicer hotel please?

Andi nods, stunned at the whole scene. 

INT. GRAND HOTEL LOBBY - DAY

In the lobby, Andi pulls up her hoodie and puts on her 
sunglasses. 
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EXT. GRAND HOTEL - CONTINUOUS

Faigy watches Andi give the SURFER GIRL a lot of money.

INT. MOTEL LOBBY - DAY

ANDI
So we’re just looking for a little 
privacy. To be together without her 
boyfriend finding out.

SURFER GIRL
Kewl! I am so about this. I had a 
boi-friend for a while, as in 
“B O I,” but then I didn’t want any 
labels so I downgraded hym - as in 
“H Y M,” to my bestie.

ANDI
It’s a different world.

She winks at her and walks out.

INT. HOTEL ROOM - DUSK

The room is on the first floor with private stairs to the 
private beach. Furniture barricades the doors.

They sit in bed eating a wicked array of deeply unhealthy 
snacks, watching SpongeBob. Faigy is still fascinated.

FAIGY
Is it safe to just sit on the beach 
for a minute?

Andi removes a few chairs from the door -

ANDI
I’m tired. You go. But just for 5 
minutes.

EXT. BEACH - SAME

Faigy watches the ebb and flow of the ocean waves as the 
California sun descends into an orange haze. She pokes her 
toe in the water, then runs like hell from an incoming wave.
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INT. HOTEL - SAME

Andi changes the channels - eyes the refrigerator. She gets 
out of bed wearing boxer briefs and a tank top. She opens it, 
looks in at the alcohol, looks out at the beach. 

Then, very deliberately, very firmly, she slams it shut. 

INT. BATHROOM - SAME

Andi brushes her teeth. Leans over the sink, washes her face, 
splashes water on it. When she pulls up, in the mirror -

Is Hawley.

LT. COL. HAWLEY
Hello. Oh. Don’t worry. I’m an 
officer AND a gentleman. Get 
dressed.

He holds the black leather bag in one hand, a 9mm in the 
other. But it’s not aimed at her. It’s dangling from his hand 
pointed casually down to the floor. 

Andi steps out through with him so close behind her she can 
feel his breath on her shoulders. She pulls on pants, then a 
hoodie, his eyes pasted to her every move.

ANDI
You’re a coward.

He slaps her hard across the face.

LT. COL HAWLEY
No offense taken. Sit down. You can 
sit.

She sits on the side of the bed -

LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
So here’s where we are. You made a 
certain complaint. About a certain 
soldier. A decorated soldier. A man 
essential to the Corps and to 
freedom and to exterminating rag 
heads. 

ANDI
And a rapist.

LT. COL. HAWLEY
Have you no idea what it takes to 
protect this country? 

(MORE)
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It may seem messy to you, but out 
in the field, there is no room for 
complaining. It’s very simple. 
Those that do - well, it’s a lose-
lose situation.

ANDI
I love my country.

LT. COL HAWLEY
Oh please. Of course you do. I know 
who your father was. Hell, I even 
know some of his pals. Like Fred 
Thompson. Poor bastard. So this 
leads me to my point.

He sets his gun to the side, takes out a cigar, lights it 
with a silver lighter, clinks it shut. Sighs.

LT. COL. HAWLEY
There is absolutely no room for. 
The. Weak. You do the job you 
signed up to do! You take the good 
with the bad! A man is standing 
next to you one second, and in the 
next he has no face. You don’t 
complain. And you tell NOT ONE 
civilian what happened out there! 
AM I MAKING MYSELF CLEAR??

He slaps her again. She falls to the floor -

ANDI
(weakly)

Yessir.

LT. COL HAWLEY
Get up. Sit back down. 

She rises, slowly, sits down again on the side of the bed.

LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
Now. I’m ready to take your 
confession.

Andi coughs, rolls her head around.

LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
Just to be sure, I already know 
about your crime. About your 
cowardice. I just want to hear it 
from you. 

He brushes the gun against her lips.

LT. COL. HAWLEY (CONT'D)
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LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
You never know. I may sprout some 
compassion for you. 

Andi coughs, rolls her head around.

ANDI
Like you said. “Never tell anyone 
what happened out there.”

Hawley lets out a big smile, then chuckles. This makes Andi 
chuckle through a bloody mouth. After a minute of them both 
laughing -

He calmly puts his gun to the side, punches her. Harder than 
the slaps.

LT. COL HAWLEY
No. No. No. Don’t be a tough lady 
now. It’s much too late. 

He buries the lit cigar into her neck. And as she screams -

Faigy bursts in -

Points the Dezzy right at him.

LT. COL HAWLEY (CONT’D)
Let me guess? The Hasidic girl.

FAIGY
I’m just a Hasidic girl with a 
Jewish gun.

She cocks the gun, eyes wide and wild - 

FAIGY (CONT’D)
(to Andi, grinning)

You’re right! This does feel good!
Are we going to shoot him?

Andi looks sideways at Faigy - “what are you thinking?” Faigy 
shrugs.

FAIGY (CONT’D)
A pogrom is a pogrom.

ANDI
A what?

FAIGY
Scheise.

Andi grabs Hawley’s 9mm gun. 
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ANDI
You. Hit the floor.

LT. COL. HAWLEY
What the fuck?!

ANDI
HIT THE GODDAMN FLOOR!

He does. 

ANDI (CONT’D)
Your hands. Behind your back.

He complies -

From his black bag, she pulls out the white twine and a 
jagged edged knife.

ANDI (CONT’D)
(to Faigy)

If he makes a move, shoot him. 
Don’t worry about me. Just take him 
out.

LT. COL HAWLEY
(to Faigy)

Did I tell you I met your uncle? He 
told me to tell you how much he 
misses your sweet, sweet company.

Faigy bristles at first. Then collects herself - 

FAIGY
(calm)

I killed your Erin.

Through the burn pain, Andi ties his hands and ankles up with 
precise military knots. Makes sure they’re all tight. Shoves 
his body onto a chair.

LT. COL. HAWLEY
We will come for you. Do you even 
know why you’re alive? Because I 
made it so. I watched you slink 
your way to Malibu because I wanted 
you to find out about Maggie. I 
wanted you to feel alone. 
Abandoned. I told Erin to watch you 
just so I could enjoy the moment I 
told you how I killed Maggie. 

He chuckles in that peculiar way again.
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LT. COL. HAWLEY (CONT’D)
Wherever you are, whatever you do. 
You will always know that there’s 
someone behind your back, waiting. 
Just waiting. We came for Maggie 
and we’ll come for you.

ANDI
There was a time I would be afraid 
of you. But I’m not that person 
anymore.

LT. COL HAWLEY
Really now? The week we spent with 
Maggie got kinda fun for her. Oh, 
did I say “we?” I meant “we” as in 
ten of us. She took real nice to 
the heroin. 

ANDI
Shut up.

LT. COL HAWLEY
Didn’t even wince as the needle 
entered her vein. You know, she 
couldn’t have weighed more than a 
buck after that week. I was 
surprised she had enough gravity to 
actually swing. But when she put 
that noose around her own neck -

Andi jumps up, throat punches him in a swift Karate move. And 
as he gasps for air -

ANDI
YOU DON’T GET TO TELL ME THAT. I 
know my Maggie was a woman and a 
soldier ‘til the very end. I know 
she looked you dead in the eye.

She snatches a cigar from out of his pocket, pulls out his 
silver flip lighter - sees a USMC logo on it. 

She lights a cigar, clinks it shut with emphasis. Steps all 
around his body -

ANDI (CONT’D)
You know what your mistake was? You 
know what all you rapists’ and 
abusers and pedophiles mistake is? 
You think we’re stupid. You count 
on our silence because you think 
we’re stupid. 

(MORE)
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You think we’ll slide back into the 
dark corners of shame. But you 
counted wrong. The time has come 
and the day of reckoning has hit 
you square in the eyes. I will not 
hide or abide your dirty little 
secrets. Not anymore. Not ever.

The Lt. Col. still gasps for air.

ANDI (CONT’D)
You know? I bet you’re dying to 
know what we did to your little 
puppet of your “decorated” soldier 
out there.

She pulls up her chair close to him, blows smoke in his face, 
then holds the jagged edged knife to his throat -

ANDI (CONT’D)
After Maggie decorated his throat 
with her Marine issue knife - 

She presses it deeper into his neck, a line of blood oozes 
out -

ANDI (CONT’D)
Ooh. Nice piece of steel. USMC 
standard issue knife. See here, it 
says “The Few, The Proud” right on 
the blade -

Then points it at his balls -

ANDI (CONT’D)
She cut off that tiny pecker of his 
and stuffed it in his mouth. And 
you know what? 

She laughs -

ANDI (CONT’D)
He shit his pants. He shit his 
pants! Motherfucker wimpy ass 
Marine SHIT HIS PANTS! 

She takes a long drag from the cigar.

ANDI (CONT’D)
We shoved him into a bag, pecker in 
his mouth and shit up his ass, and 
we buried him where you’ll never, 
ever find him. Out there in the 
desert. With ISIS. 

ANDI (CONT’D)
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LT. COL. HAWLEY
YOU’RE GETTING YOURSELF INTO A 
WORLD OF SHIT! You don’t know how 
out of your league you are!

His face reddens, his eyes bulge -

LT. COL. HAWLEY (CONT’D)
YOU ARE A NOBODY! YOU ARE A COWARD! 
AN EMBARRASSMENT TO THE CORPS!

And at that, she stands at attention -

ANDI
I AM A UNITED STATES MARINE! 
LIEUTENANT. FIRST. CLASS. ANDREA. 
EVA. MEZA! And YOU are in a world 
of shit you rotted-out-maggot-sad-
sack-of-shit-rapist!

Andi grabs his chin in a death grip - stares dead into his 
eyes and holds it there for a long moment. She slides a blade 
across his cheek. Then - 

ANDI (CONT’D)
(to Faigy)

Give it to me.

Faigy hands over the Dezzy. Andi circles him, then in a quick 
movement, hammers it down on his forehead. 

Blood gushes from his split head. She spreads his legs, kicks 
him in the balls three times. He vomits -

FAIGY
Do we kill him now?

But Andi is in a trance, breathing heavy -

ANDI
Killing is an ugly thing, Azul. 
Killing the mind. Killing the body. 
Killing the soul. 

She circles his body. 

ANDI (CONT’D)
I don’t want to be a killer. I’m 
not a killer.

She falls to her knees - anguished -
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ANDI (CONT’D)
(a desperate whisper)

I’m not a killer.

Hawley lifts up his bloody face -

LT. COL HAWLEY 
You’re a rotten drunk and an 
embarrassment to the Corps! You’re 
no solider.

Then, as quick as a Navy Seal - she rises and in an instance - 
takes a strong stance, aims - 

And pulls the trigger. The entire chair flies back from the 
force almost bumping into Faigy, who jumps in shock.

After the shock of the sound wears off -

ANDI
That’s for Maggie. For us. For all 
of us.

Faigy looks at his dead body. Looks at Andi. She nods with 
approval.

EXT. HIGHWAY - CONTINUOUS

And as the first notes of the song “I Can See Clearly Now” 
play -

Andi and Faigy cruise down the California coast line. Faigy 
wraps her arms tightly around Andi’s waist - traces the 
muscle of Andi’s cut bicep, digs her face into Andi’s neck, 
hugs her even tighter until she -

SONG
I can see clearly now, the rain is 
gone...

Reaches into her backpack. Pulls out THE WIG. She holds it 
high above her head with both hands, releases it -

And as it flies into the wind behind her, into the abyss of 
forever, she raises her hands in victory.

EXT. MEXICO ROADS - DAY

Close on their faces now, bigger than life as the Harley 
winds its way down the sinewy coast. They pass a sign, 
“Bienvenidos a Ixtapa -
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EXT. BEACH - DAY

And pass sun-kissed tourists and hidden coves with emerald 
water. They pull in to a cove with the bluest water under the 
most golden sun either woman has ever seen. 

And for a moment, they just stand there, gazing -

Andi grabs Faigy by the hand, they look into each others’ 
eyes, and dash into the healing waters - 

Splash everywhere like dolphins, freed into the wild for the 
first time.

SONG
I can see all obstacles in my 
way...

And in their frolic, Andi lifts Faigy onto her shoulders. 
Faigy jumps up, buoyed by the water -

And brings her legs fully upon Andi’s shoulders -

SONG (CONT’D)
There’s nothing but blue skyyyyy.

Stretches up fully, thrusts out her chest like the gymnast 
she might have been, like Nadia Comaneci herself -

Arms raised triumphantly over her head like Dufresne in his 
moment of release. A pack of dolphins swim by as -

The camera swirls around her - free now, a dream realized 
until she falls, in slow motion -

Into Andi’s strong, loving arms. And we freeze -

On their triumphant, jubilant faces in a tight embrace for 
the ages -

Free, transformed by love’s healing.

FADE OUT

111.


